# STUDES IN THE SPIRITUALITY OF JESUITS

TO BE CHANGED AS DEEPLY AS WE Would Hope: Revisiting the Novitiate

JÁNOS LUKÁCS, SJ

51/3 AUTUMN 2019

#### THE SEMINAR ON JESUIT SPIRITUALITY

STUDIES IN THE SPIRITUALITY OF JESUITS IS A publication of the Jesuit Conference of Canada and the United States.

The Seminar on Jesuit Spirituality is composed of Jesuits appointed from their provinces. The seminar identifies and studies topics pertaining to the spiritual doctrine and practice of Jesuits, especially US and Canadian Jesuits, and gathers current scholarly studies pertaining to the history and ministries of Jesuits throughout the world. It then disseminates the results through this journal.

The opinions expressed in Studies are those of the individual authors. The subjects treated in STUDIES may be of interest also to Jesuits of other regions and to other religious, clergy, and laity. All who find this journal helpful are welcome to access previous issues at: ejournals@bc.edu/jesuits.

#### CURRENT MEMBERS OF THE SEMINAR

Note: Parentheses designate year of entry as a seminar member.

**Casey C. Beaumier, SJ**, is director of the Institute for Advanced Jesuit Studies, Chestnut Hill, Massachusetts. (2016)

**Brian B. Frain, SJ,** is Assistant Professor of Education and Director of the St. Thomas More Center for the Study of Catholic Thought and Culture at Rockhurst University in Kansas City, Missouri. (2018)

**Barton T. Geger, SJ**, is chair of the seminar and editor of STUDIES; he is a research scholar at the Institute for Advanced Jesuit Studies and assistant professor of the practice at the School of Theology and Ministry at Boston College. (2013)

**Michael Knox, SJ**, is director of the Shrine of the Jesuit Martyrs of Canada in Midland, Ontario, and lecturer at Regis College in Toronto. (2016)

William A. McCormick, SJ, is a regent teaching philosophy and political science at Saint Louis University. (2019)

**Gilles Mongeau**, **SJ**, is a medievalist and a systematic theologian. He is currently socius to the provincial of the Jesuits of Canada. (2017)

**Peter P. Nguyen, SJ,** is Assistant Professor of Theology at Creighton University in Omaha, Nebraska. (2018)

**John R. Sachs, SJ,** is superior of Gonzaga Eastern Point Retreat House in Gloucester, Massachusetts, and is a Board Member and Associate Editor of *Theological Studies*. (2014)

Copyright © 2019 and published by the Jesuit Conference of Canada and the United States.

ISSN 1084-0813

# To Be Changed as Deeply as We Would Hope: Revisiting the Novitiate

JÁNOS LUKÁCS, SJ

# STUDIES IN THE SPIRITUALITY OF JESUITS

51/3 • AUTUMN 2019

# a word from the editor...

"If you want to change the world, start off by making your bed."

So said US Navy Admiral William H. McRaven at the University of Texas in 2014, in a speech that quickly went viral on social media. He continued:

> If you make your bed every morning, you will have accomplished the first task of the day. It will give you a small sense of pride and it will encourage you to do another task and another and another. By the end of the day, that one task completed will have turned into many tasks completed. Making your bed will also reinforce the fact that the little things in life matter.

> If you can't do the little things right, you will never do the big things right. And, if by chance you have a miserable day, you will come home to a bed that is made—that you made—and a made bed gives you encouragement that tomorrow will be better.<sup>1</sup>

Whether he knew it or not, Admiral McRaven articulated a basic principle of the spiritual life that saints and spiritual writers have reiterated throughout the centuries: *Great desires are not enough*. Every baseball player wants to hit the home run in the bottom of the ninth inning, with the bases loaded and the crowd screaming his name. But if he has not spent countless mind-numbing hours in the batting cage, swinging at pitch after pitch, with no one around to watch him, then he will fail. It really is as simple as that.

A Jesuit wants to be chaste when the big moment of temptation comes, but if he has not practiced chastity in little mundane ways throughout his daily life—in his thoughts, in his

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Admiral William H. McRaven, *Make Your Bed: Little Things that Can Change Your Life . . . And Maybe the World* (New York: Grand Central Publishing, 2017), 111–12.

words, in where he directs his gaze—then he will fail. And if a Jesuit wants to succeed in his fight for social justice, he can start by doing his share of the house chores.

St. Ignatius reiterated this basic wisdom in countless ways throughout his writings, including the *Spiritual Exercises*, his letters, his oft neglected "Rules for Personal Comportment," and of course the Jesuit *Constitutions*.<sup>2</sup> I think, for example, of Ignatius's instruction in the General Examen that the cook should occasionally tell his helper to do something instead of asking him politely.<sup>3</sup> Ignatius explained: "For if he should not [obey the cook], neither, it seems, would he show obedience to any other superior, since genuine obedience considers, not the person to whom it is offered, but Him for whose sake it is offered."<sup>4</sup> A Jesuit needs frequent little experiences of having his ego bruised and his daily plans upended, if he ever hopes to obey a command from a provincial that upends everything he thought he knew about his future.

When Ignatius asked his companions for feedback on the General Examen, Fr. Alfonso Salmerón (1515–1585) made an intriguing critique:

Where it says that the cook should not ask, because he will seem more to be speaking "as man to man," consider whether it would not be better to drop that part. Because God and the apostles, although they are authorities, none-theless *ask* us to do things in the Scriptures, and more love is shown by asking than by commanding.<sup>5</sup>

In response, Ignatius added the following declaration to the General Examen:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For an English translation of these rules, also known as the "Rules of Modesty," see Thomas H. Clancy, SJ, *The Conversational Word of God* (St. Louis, MO: Institute of Jesuit Sources [IJS], 1978), 70–71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Constitutions 85, hereafter Const.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Const. 84; The Constitutions of the Society of Jesus and their Complementary Norms, ed. John W. Padberg, SJ (St. Louis, MO: IJS, 1996), 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> In *Monumenta Historica Societatis Iesu* [hereafter MHSI]; *Constitutiones et Regulae Societatis Iesu*, 4 vols. (Rome, 1934–1948), I: 392, n13. My translation and emphasis.

To request and to command, each is good. Nevertheless, at the beginning one is aided more by being commanded than by being requested.<sup>6</sup>

Ignatius's response captures in a nutshell his rationale behind the structure of the *Constitutions* as a whole. He agreed with Salmerón that one shows more love by asking than ordering, which is why both he and Fr. Jerome Nadal (1507–1580) described Jesuit obedience as a prompt response to the mildest expressed desire of superiors.<sup>7</sup> In a perfect Society, where every man demonstrated such generosity and humility, there would be no need for commands at all.

But a Jesuit must begin with training wheels on his bicycle if he hopes ever to slalom down a mountain. Precisely for that reason, Ignatius structured the *Constitutions* according to an order of execution. That is, novices and scholastics will enjoy (if that is the right word) certain helps and routines at the beginning of the *Constitutions*—for example, structured prayer periods, protracted silence in the house, shabby clothing, ascetic practices, and relative seclusion from the outside world. Yet they will leave all of these "training wheels" behind later in the *Constitutions*—or at least modify them where Ignatius describes the apostolic life of formed Jesuits.<sup>8</sup>

Why is all this important? In the present issue of STUDIES IN THE SPIRITUALITY OF JESUITS, Fr. János Lukács (HUN), former novice master, provincial, and delegate to General Congregation 35, endeavors to re-

<sup>8</sup> One might be surprised how often tensions on this point resurface in the formation of both Jesuits and lay students. Ignatius resisted pressure from scholastics who wanted to dedicate their time to spiritual and corporal works of mercy instead of to dry studies that seemed far-removed from the pressing needs of real people. Even today, some teachers are heard to lament that "we are just using the poor" if Jesuit schools send students on service trips—by which they seem to mean that any charitable work that is not an end in itself, insofar as the purpose of the trips is the formation of students, is exploitative. On this point, see Barton T. Geger, SJ, "What *Magis* Really Means and Why It Matters," in *Jesuit Higher Education* 1, no. 2 (2012): 16–31, esp. 22–25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Const. 86; ed. Padberg, 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See, for example, Ignatius's letter to Fr. Andrés de Oviedo, written in 1548 on commission by his secretary Fr. Juan Polanco; trans. Martin E. Palmer, SJ, John W. Padberg, SJ, and John L. McCarthy, SJ, *Ignatius of Loyola: Letters and Instructions* (St. Louis: IJS, 1997), 240–45, esp. nos. 32–34.

spond to the question of GC 36 regarding "why the Exercises do not change us as deeply as we would hope."<sup>9</sup> His answer is provocative. The problem is not the Exercises, which still cultivate great desires and interior freedom. But if Jesuits do not sustain those graces by the manner in which they live afterward, then those graces will be frittered away by numerous tiny acts of indulgence and lack of intentionality.

Fr. Lukács suggests that Jesuits will find a prayerful template for discerning a nourishing lifestyle in Ignatius's description of the novitiate experience in the *Constitutions*. There, Ignatius wishes to inculcate habits and ways of thinking about the spiritual life that last a lifetime. To be sure, Fr. Lukács does not mean that the practices of the novitiate—which, apart from the apostolic experiments, are deliberately monastic in tone—should be applied whole cloth to formed Jesuits. For example, Ignatius did not want formed Jesuits to be secluded from the world. Far from it.

But Ignatius did want novices *to learn*, just as he wanted formed Jesuits *to practice*, for the rest of their lives, the basic truth that small things matter.<sup>10</sup> Of course, how Jesuits apply that truth can look different at different stages of a Jesuit's life. And Fr. Lukács argues that one can say the same for basic truths about asceticism, transparency, cultivation of virtue, fraternal correction and dialogue, acting with intentionality, and so on.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> GC 36, d. 1, n. 18; in Jesuit Life & Mission Today: The Decrees and Accompanying Documents of the 36th General Congregation (Boston College: IJS, 2017), 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> A frequent mistake in the spiritual life is to dismiss, in an effort to avoid scrupulosity, the importance of small things. Ignatius refers to this temptation in *Const.* 559; see also *Const.* 602. Scrupulosity properly so-called does not mean attention to details—which is necessary—but rather a nagging uncertainty as to whether or not one has sinned in a particular situation—a malady that is more common in persons who are attentive to details (*Spiritual Exercises* 345–49). The challenge is to remain attentive to details without becoming self-absorbed or losing sight of God's own love and mercy or of our greater service to God. Ignatius was reputed to do this well, which seems to have prompted a Belgian Jesuit to write of him in 1640, *Non coerceri a maximo, contineri tamen a minimo, divinum est.* Liberally translated, it means, "Not to be daunted by the greatest of challenges or desires in the service of God, while still being attentive to the smallest of details: this is divine" (in the *Imago Primi Saeculi Societatis Iesu* [Antwerp: Balthasar Moreti, 1640], 280).

Consequently, Fr. Lukács does not so much provide specific answers to the question of how to apply these truths to formed apostolic life as he invites prayerful reflection over these questions, using as a guide Ignatius's description of the Jesuit novitiate. What time-honored truths does that pivotal first stage of Jesuit formation continue to hold for all Jesuits?

> Barton T. Geger, SJ General Editor

*Post Scriptum*. Normally, what we publish in the Letters to the Editor section are a response to the STUDIES issue immediately preceding. At the end of this particular issue, however, readers will find a thoughtful query from a lay colleague with regard to Fr. Brian McDermott's essay *Spiritual Consolation and Its Role in the Second Time of Election* (Winter 2018).

On that note, I frequently receive feedback from readers praising an issue, but it usually takes the form of brief comments via e-mail, and as such they do not constitute something suitable for publication. I mention this because the absence of letters after a particular issue should not be construed as an indication that the issue in question did not resonate with readers.

The last issue, *How We Were: Life in a Jesuit Novitiate, 1946–1948* (Summer 2019), by Fr. John O'Malley (UMI), elicited an unusually large number of warm responses, as did the earlier essay by Fr. Richard J. Baumann (UMI), *Our Jesuit Constitutions: Cooperation as Union* (Winter 2017). With regard to the first, younger readers expressed wonder and fascination about novitiate life "in the old days," while older readers expressed their gratitude for a trip down memory lane.

On behalf of them all: thank you, Fr. O'Malley.

# **CONTENTS**

Introduction	1
1. Long-Term Transformation and Ignatia	N Spirituality3
2. An Ignatian Vision of How Novices Cha	<b>NGE</b> 7
A. A Supposedly Complete, Brief, and Cle	ear Text7
<b>B. A Carefully-Prepared Environment</b>	10
C. Seeking God in All Things	14
D. Exercises in Self-Awareness	16
E. Virtues as Practices	21
F. Practices for Taking Action	24
G. The Spiritual and the Interpersonal	
H. To Help according to the Constitutions	
3. Toward a Corporate Conversion	
A. Rowing into the Deep	
B. The Closest of Frontiers	42

János Lukács (HUN) earned a degree in computer science in Budapest before joining the Hungarian Province in 1991. He studied philosophy and theology in Munich and Paris. He became provincial in 2005, attended General Congregation 35, and was appointed novice master in 2010. He presently serves as director of the Manréza Spiritual Center in Dobogókő. He authored Ignatian Formation: The Inspiration of the Constitutions (Leominster, Herefordshire: Gracewing, 2016).

# To Be Changed as Deeply as We Would Hope: Revisiting the Novitiate

# János Lukács, SJ

Responding to the delegates of General Congregation 36, who asked why the Spiritual Exercises do not change us as deeply as we would hope, the author suggests that the problem lies not in the long retreat but in the manner in which Jesuits live afterward. In the Jesuit Constitutions, in his description of the novitiate period, St. Ignatius provides many time-honored principles for the preservation and increase of the graces of the Exercises.

# Introduction

ur small community of three Jesuits serves the Manréza spiritual center in the picturesque hills just outside Budapest, Hungary. Again and again, our daily involvement with the Spiritual Exercises fills us with awe and gratitude for God's work in human hearts and minds. It is thus no wonder that we reacted quite strongly to a passage in Decree 1 of the 36th General Congregation on the effectiveness of the Exercises:

The question that confronts the Society today is why the Exercises do not change us as deeply as we would hope. What elements in our lives, works, or lifestyles hinder our ability to let God's gracious mercy transform us? This Congregation is deeply convinced that God is calling the entire Society to a profound spiritual renewal.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> GC 36, d. 1, n. 18; in *Jesuit Life & Mission Today: The Decrees & Accompanying Documents of the 36th General Congregation* (Chestnut Hill, MA: Institute of Jesuit Sources [IJS], Boston College, 2017), 21.

I myself was especially intrigued, having worked twelve years as a formator, first as socius to the novice master, and then as novice master. GC 36's concern about transformation in Jesuit life raises questions about Jesuit formation. When should God's mercy deeply transform us if not during the years of formation?

How was I to make sense of GC 36's provocative yet rather vague statement?

To my wonder, Jesuits in my community and elsewhere had varied reactions. Some expressed their joy that GC 36 had highlighted a concern that they shared. Others related to me, their voices thick with emotion, how deeply the Exercises had transformed both them and other companions, and they distanced themselves from GC 36's statement. Many were unimpressed with the statement because they considered it impossible to quantify how deeply exercitants are changed. Others said that Jesuits should be satisfied with how they are doing, because they are still faring better than many other religious congregations. More than one companion suggested that taking the statement seriously would stir an unwarranted sense of guilt that would not be fruitful for Jesuits and for their ministries.

The contrast between GC 36's call for renewal and the less-than-enthusiastic responses from Jesuits raises questions. How can the Society of Jesus respond to the challenge identified by GC 36? How does the Society avoid overly-simplistic or hopelessly-complicated analyses of these feelings of dissatisfaction? How can or should the recognition of God's clearly-felt call for conversion translate into practice? And where should Jesuits find the criteria for sifting through "the elements of our lives, works, or lifestyles" that get in the way of our being changed more satisfactorily? Finally, are there steps that Jesuits can take to interpret in a more helpful manner the challenge presented in Decree 1?

Such are the questions that I aim to address here. I will develop my argument in four stages. First, I will examine how to discuss long-term transformation in Jesuit life within the framework of Ignatian spirituality. I will argue that Ignatian spirituality can foster long-term change to the extent that Jesuits give as much attention to those parts of the *Constitutions* that deal with the progress of individuals—that is, to parts III to VI—as they do to the relevant sections in the Exercises.

Second, I will examine Ignatius' treatment of the novitiate in the *Constitutions* to show how it reveals an ambitious but realistic vision of transformation.

Third, I will offer examples of how to understand and put into practice the spirituality of the Constitutions today in a way that fosters change.

Finally, I will return to the initial question of Decree 1 in light of the above, and suggest some ideas for spiritual renewal as discerned and demanded by GC 36. I believe that these suggestions will be authentically Ignatian, collaborative, practical, and capable of opening a new space of creativity and fidelity where the Exercises can change Jesuits as deeply as they would hope.

## 1. Long-Term Transformation and Ignatian Spirituality

oncern for the transformative power of the Exercises is almost as old as the Society of Jesus. A remarkable passage in the *Official Directory to the Spiritual Exercises* of 1599 provides ample clues about early Jesuits' views on the issue. Apparently, some were not content during the final days of a retreat to offer spiritual considerations—such as those contained in the Contemplation for Attaining Love—for returning to ordinary life, but rather candidly acknowledged their doubts about the long-term effectiveness of the Exercises. The *Directory* insists that the giver of the Exercises should warn the retreatant not to hope for a straightforward continuation of the spiritual transformation once the Exercises are over. On the contrary, retreatants could end up being worse off than before the retreat: "Upon moving from a warm to a cold room, a person can easily catch a sudden chill unless he takes care to preserve his heat."<sup>2</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Official Directory of 1599, 280, hereafter OffDir; in On Giving the Spiritual Exercises: The Early Jesuit Manuscript Directories and the Official Direc-

As this passage makes clear, the early Jesuits who contributed to the *Directory* did not think that the Exercises would automatically result in permanent changes to one's life, however intense the spiritual consolations that one might have received. Instead, they wanted those finishing the Exercises to be convinced of two things: first, that something

From this perspective, the Exercises are not so much a transformative process as the groundwork for one—a time for "preparing and disposing our soul." important had happened, and second, that almost nothing had happened. That is, the person returning to daily life should "realize the great importance of this beginning and foundation of a

good and spiritual life which by God's grace he has laid in the Exercises"<sup>3</sup>; but at the same time, "he should realize that what he has achieved up till now only amounts to the good seed being sown in his soul by God, with the result that, unless he tends and cultivates this seed and brings it to maturity so that it will 'give its fruit in due season' (Matt. 21:41), what has been done is of itself little or nothing."<sup>4</sup>

The rationale is simple. "Whatever good [the person finishing the Exercises] may have received has not yet been solidified into a habit, but is still a kind of impulse which can easily slacken or even die out altogether. When this happens, the entire fruit and the entire labor of the Exercises vanishes."<sup>5</sup>

From this perspective, the Exercises are not so much a transformative process as the groundwork for one—a time for "preparing and disposing our soul."<sup>6</sup> During the Exercises, God spreads seeds in the soul, but the fruits are yet to grow. Holy impulses easily can wither and die, since spiritual experiences are not yet

- <sup>3</sup> OffDir 281; trans. and ed. Palmer, 348.
- <sup>4</sup> OffDir 282; trans. and ed. Palmer, 348–49.
- <sup>5</sup> OffDir 280; trans. and ed. Palmer, 348.

tory of 1599, trans. and ed. Martin E. Palmer, SJ (St. Louis, MO: IJS, 1996), 348.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Spiritual Exercises 1, hereafter SpEx; The Spiritual Exercises of Saint Ignatius: A Translation and Commentary, trans. and ed., George E. Ganss, SJ (St. Louis, MO: IJS, 1992), 21.

in harmony with entrenched habits that remain to be transformed. The transformative power of the Exercises can therefore not be gauged without considering actual change in the subsequent months and years. Retreatants often express that they are aware of the difference between graces received and actual transformation. As a layman recently said to me upon finishing the Exercises, "I cannot tell right now how it has been. My wife will be able to evaluate it in a few months' time." (Since the wife was present for another retreat later that year, I concluded that she was satisfied.)

Once the Exercises are over, Ignatian spirituality can nourish a lasting transformation—a change of thought-patterns and habits—in two ways. First, the retreatant can continue to use the Examen and various ways of praying, rely on a deeper sense of God so as to live more contemplatively and in the spirit of discernment, choose to do the Exercises over and over again, and so on. These spiritual means are available to all. Yet they remain generic in the sense that they are not fine-tuned to the particular conditions of the person wishing to be transformed.

Ignatian spirituality's second way of promoting lasting transformation beyond the experience of the Exercises is Jesuit formation as described in the *Constitutions*. Here Ignatius can directly address the issue of how the graces and insights received in the Exercises can take root through a transformation of habits. Accordingly, Part III of the *Constitutions* presents the novitiate is a time for "progress both in spirit and in virtues."<sup>7</sup> The Ignatian means of support that apply here are specific to novices, and can be fine-tuned to their particular needs.

In a nutshell, transformation in Ignatian spirituality should be seen as an organic unity of two closely-related processes of transformation. The first one, a spiritual process that cultivates considerable self-awareness, can be experienced within an unfolding one-to-one relationship with God. The second process cannot develop in similar seclusion, since it implies engagement in interpersonal relationships and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Constitutions 243, hereafter Const.; The Constitutions of the Society of Jesus and Their Complementary Norms: A Complete English Translation of the Official Latin Texts, ed. John W. Padberg, SJ (St. Louis, MO: IJS, 1996), 108.

integration into the body of the Society. Thus, while the first process takes about thirty days to accomplish, the second—Jesuit formation— can take as many as ten or more years.

Consequently, formators seeking to respond to the question of GC 36 need to address two separate, closely-related queries. First, are they satisfied with what happens within the context of the Spiritual Exercises proper? And second, are they content with how deeply Jesuits in formation are transformed in the subsequent years?

In theory, Jesuits enjoy an abundance of resources with which to study both questions. For the first, they have a wealth of recorded experience both in giving the Exercises and in forming Jesuits. They can look to the Exercises' vision of helping persons that continues from the Principle and Foundation to a dynamic that extends four Weeks. For the second question, Jesuits have Parts I to VI of the *Constitutions* that describe in detail how to help candidates to the Society move from admittance through the novitiate up to tertianship, and into apostolic life before and after final vows.

In practice however, formators with whom I have spoken in recent years tend to find it much easier to evaluate the Exercises than other phases of Jesuit formation. With regard to the Exercises, the vague term change can be easily made more specific. In which Week is the person? How deeply has the person received the graces of that Week? What resistances have appeared? When needed, questions of clarification can apply even to particular prayer exercises. Has the person done the Preparatory Prayer? Is a particular exercise to be repeated? To the extent that such questions are clarified, possible means of support can be considered, based on our understanding of how the Spiritual Exercises work. Givers of the Exercises can find support in a range of commentaries and other secondary literature. One can attend training courses, consult other experienced retreat masters, or receive supervision when needed. All these means of support help formators - on a regular basis and not just when a general congregation raises the issue-to facilitate change by means of the Exercises.

The evaluation of subsequent Jesuit formation tends to be more difficult, and the *Constitutions* at first glance do not seem to provide

much help for clarifying the vague word *change*. Moreover, I would agree with Fr. Richard Baumann (UMI) that "the *Constitutions* remains for many Jesuits a respected but generally unread text."<sup>8</sup> If my impressions are correct, then this is also true for formators in the sense that they know much *about* this text but they are not so familiar with *using* it. Consequently, it is easier to say how many experiments a novice has accomplished than to get a sense of what graces he has received. Likewise, it is easy to say whether a Jesuit has done tertianship, but more difficult to say whether and how that experience has changed him in a lasting way. The nature of the desired transformation remains blurrier, God's activity less obvious, and His ways of helping less clear. Unlike evaluating how we do the Exercises, examining what prevents God's gracious mercy from transforming us over the long run is much more difficult.

The question I would like to address is whether we can find a way to let Ignatius inspire more directly our understanding of and support for long-term change during Jesuit formation. In other words, can the *Constitutions* provide us with insights that enable us to respond practically and insightfully to the question of how deeply we are changed over the long run? I will limit the scope of my investigation to the novitiate, which is the period of formation in which I have direct experience, and to that part of the *Constitutions* (III) which deals with this initial period of formation. I will begin by reading and interpreting the text as regards the big picture and asking: what does change mean, and what are the smaller and more manageable issues that make this notion concrete? I will then offer several examples of how to use this text to foster actual change.

# 2. An Ignatian Vision of How Novices Change

## A. A Supposedly Complete, Brief, and Clear Text

Ignatius did not write the *Constitutions* for experts on Ignatian spirituality, but for ordinary Jesuits. Because of this, he was aware that unless

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Richard J. Baumann, SJ, "Our Jesuit Constitutions: Cooperation as Union," *Studies in the Spirituality of Jesuits* [SSJ] 49, no. 4 (Winter 2017).

the text was concise and clear, it would fall short of helping those for whom he intended it. As he explains:

> The purpose of the Constitutions is to aid the body of the Society as a whole and its individual members toward their preservation and increase for the divine glory and the good of the universal Church; they ought therefore, besides being singly and as a whole conducive to the purpose just stated, to possess three characteristics:

> First, they should be complete, to provide for all cases as far as possible.

Second, they should be clear, to give less occasion for scruples.

Third, they should be brief, as far as the completeness and clarity allow, to make it possible to retain them in the memory.<sup>9</sup>

Despite Ignatius's intention, reading part III of the *Constitutions* with the objective of discerning his vision of (trans)formation is no easy task, since the novitiate period is described in sixty-four dense paragraphs, some of which are lengthy and complex.<sup>10</sup>

We can start by noting that Part III is divided into two chapters, the first entitled "the preservation pertaining to the soul and to progress in virtues," which consists of forty eight paragraphs. The second, on "the preservation of the body," consists of fourteen paragraphs.<sup>11</sup> The titles give the impression that chapter 1 treats of the essential elements of the novitiate, and chapter 2 of matters pertaining to physical health. This is only partly true. Both chapters address physical ailments, and chapter 2 contains an important passage about how to talk to the superior about one's personal needs.<sup>12</sup> And so, while the division of part III into two chapters helps one's analysis, one cannot analyze the chapters independently of each other.

<sup>11</sup> Const. 243–91; 292–306.

<sup>9</sup> Const. 136; ed. Padberg, 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Const. 243–306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Const. 292.

A more helpful starting point is the "Preamble to the Declarations and Observations about the Constitutions," which distinguishes for the purpose of readability between *constitutions* and *declarations*.<sup>13</sup> For a comprehensive, clear, and brief understanding, "the more universal and summary Constitutions will be presented in a handier form," while the declarations "can give more detailed instruction [...] about some matters which the brevity and universality of the other Constitutions left less clear."<sup>14</sup> In other words, for a general overview, one can focus on the constitutions proper, since they describe the essential elements of the Ignatian vision; and leave the declarations to function as footnotes. In terms of part III, we find there thirty-five constitutions only, one can cut the number of relevant paragraphs for our study almost by half—already a more reasonable number.

Then, considering the constitutions proper, we find a few that have specific purposes not associated with the dynamic of transformation that occupies us here. For instance, the paragraph that introduces part III formally links this section to the previous parts and states the goal of the novitiate.<sup>15</sup> Likewise, the final paragraph in chapter 1 summarizes what had been written before.<sup>16</sup> Furthermore, some constitutions apply on certain conditions only—for example, "if someone at entrance or after he has entered under obedience should find it to his devotion to dispose of his temporal goods"; or how one should behave in the case of an illness.<sup>17</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> *Const.* 136. While modern editions of the *Constitutions* blend the two into a single flow of text, they generally distinguish one from the other—for instance, by casting the constitutions in normal text and the declarations in italics; or by retaining the old paragraph numbering that restarts at the beginning of each chapter, indicating constitutions by Arabic numerals and declarations by capital letters. The Padberg edition, cited in this essay, uses both methods.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Const. 136.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Const. 243.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Const. 291.

<sup>17</sup> Const. 258; ed. Padberg, 114; Const. 272.

By applying the above criteria, one can bring down the number of paragraphs to be studied to twenty-four in chapter 1, and to nine in chapter 2.

How to deal with this still considerable amount of text? Here, one can borrow a simple but important formal criterion from the *Spiritual Exercises*. Both the *Exercises* and the *Constitutions* mix two perspectives: the first perspective is that of the person who "desires to make all the progress possible" — for instance, by means of practicing specific exercises and developing certain attitudes.<sup>18</sup> The other perspective is that of the person who is there to help—namely, the giver of the Exercises or the director of novices. We shall begin by summarizing the paragraphs that deal with this second perspective, that of the person who is there to provide *cura personalis*.

#### **B. A Carefully-Prepared Environment**

In making the Exercises, as well as in Jesuit formation, those going through a process of transformation need two major kinds of help. The first involves having an environment that promotes growth, which implies both the elimination of what is not helpful and the provision of what is either necessary or helpful. The second has to do with receiving personal attention and accompaniment.

With regard to the first: while in the *Exercises* a single paragraph suffices to describe the importance of a secluded and peaceful environment, the *Constitutions* go on at length about delimiting the community setting.<sup>19</sup> Of course, like retreatants, novices also need peace and quiet; but the complexity of the novitiate environment requires more flexibility. Thus, one constitution emphasizes the general importance of considering what is helpful: "while they advance along the path of the spirit, they should deal only with persons and about matters which help them toward what they were seeking when they entered the Society."<sup>20</sup> Another constitution clarifies some matters about leaving the house and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> SpEx 20; ed. Ganss, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> SpEx 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Const. 244.

speaking with others.<sup>21</sup> Similarly, the use of material goods is restrained: novices "must not have the use of anything as their own," and not even lend or borrow common property without the knowledge and consent of the director.<sup>22</sup> Limitations also apply in the intellectual realm—for example, "generally speaking, there will be no literary studies in the house."<sup>23</sup> Time is structured by well-defined boundaries: "there should be a regular order, as far as possible, for the time of eating, sleeping, and rising, and it should ordinarily be observed by all."<sup>24</sup> For reasons of health, however, this regular order should not be monotonous; mental activities are to be alternated with physical ones.<sup>25</sup>

Ignatius makes clear that these directives are not to be practiced rigidly. Exceptions are possible in almost all areas, according to the discernment of the superior.<sup>26</sup> Nevertheless, the formal principles that mark out the boundaries of common life are firm. This characteristic of the Ignatian novitiate might strike the contemporary reader as "monastic" and opposed to the apostolic thrust of the Society. As we will see later, the purpose of these limitations is precisely to provide a space where growth can take place, so that the experience of interiority as lived in the Exercises can transform thought patterns, instill new habits, and develop virtues that are necessary for Jesuit life. The introductory constitution explains this succinctly: all is done in order to promote novices' "greater spiritual progress."<sup>27</sup>

The only exception to this overall purpose is a passage that might make one smile, since it brings together a surreal set of two disparate points, their common denominator being that they are not directly helpful: "for the sake of decorum and propriety," women should not enter the house; and for the same reason, weapons, as well as instruments

- <sup>22</sup> Const. 254; ed. Padberg, 112; Const. 257.
- <sup>23</sup> Const. 289; ed. Padberg, 124.
- <sup>24</sup> Const. 294; ed. Padberg, 126.
- <sup>25</sup> Const. 298.
- <sup>26</sup> Const. 245–46; 257; 295.
- <sup>27</sup> Const. 244; ed. Padberg, 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Const. 247.

of entertainment, also are ruled out.<sup>28</sup> The question of women visitors, which the *Complementary Norms* clarify, merits special attention since it comes to bear in a special way on how externs perceive us.<sup>29</sup>

Within the boundaries of this carefully-delimited formation environment, there are abundant signs of provident care. Regarding food, clothing, lodging, and other physiological needs-as a developmental psychologist would put it—"nothing be lacking that is needed."<sup>30</sup> And the superior, who is responsible for cura personalis, should listen to individual needs: if novices perceive that anything is "harmful to them or that something else is necessary," then they should pray about it and talk to the superior.<sup>31</sup> A companion should be charged especially with caring for material goods; and in addition to that, someone should look after the ambiance: concern for "decorum" and "propriety" returns here for a third time.<sup>32</sup> In addition, someone should attend to the physical health of the members, and "great care should be taken of the sick."33 But of course, the spiritual wellbeing of novices is just as important: common meal times should be spiritually nourishing, and older members ought to inspire the young by doing their share of the housework from time to time.<sup>34</sup> In sum, the general atmosphere should be peaceful, and there ought to be a sense of unity among the companions, bound together as they are by fraternal charity.<sup>35</sup>

In addition to these general considerations, normative for all living in the house, a long paragraph elaborates on the second way of providing support to the novices, which is through individual accompaniment.<sup>36</sup> Whatever question or personal difficulty novices

- <sup>30</sup> Const. 296; ed. Padberg, 126.
- <sup>31</sup> Const. 292; ed. Padberg, 125.
- <sup>32</sup> Const. 305; 271; ed. Padberg, 120; cf. Const. 251; 266.
- <sup>33</sup> Const. 303; 304; ed. Padberg, 127.
- <sup>34</sup> Const. 251; 276.
- <sup>35</sup> Const. 273.
- <sup>36</sup> Const. 263.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Const. 266; ed. Padberg, 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Complementary Norm 147, 3; 327, 2–3; ed. Padberg, 218; 327.

might have, a "faithful and competent person" should be available to assist them by offering spiritual direction or explaining whatever might be necessary for them to know.<sup>37</sup>

All in all, about half of the constitutions and a good number of declarations in part III deal with the environment that welcomes novices; fewer paragraphs have to do with delimiting the novitiate from the greater world, with a greater number touching on the personal care to be provided. One could remark that the novitiate could risk becoming an overly protective place without the stimulation worthy of the energies of a healthy young man. True, the more-or-less radical separation from the outside world is certainly a challenge. But what about removing such major life challenges as earning one's living, starting a family, and developing a professional career, that in human society would tend to foster growth?

The key to understanding how the novitiate works is that the goal toward which novices strive is, as the General Examen puts it, "to resemble and imitate in some manner our Creator and Lord Jesus Christ."<sup>38</sup> Novices understand the depth and the life-changing quality of this goal during the first "probation," the thirty-day Exercises.<sup>39</sup> The challenge they face in the novitiate is how to keep up this goal while living in an interpersonal setting with all its strains and necessary adaptations. In order to remain focused on Christ, novices will need to develop those virtues that will progressively form something like a core personality as they grow into the apostolic body of the Society.

On this point, the *Constitutions* invite the reader to take not only the perspective of the formators, but also that of the novices themselves. As we know from the *Spiritual Exercises*, a favorable environment and personal support can only help those who sincerely and magnanimously engage in doing the exercises. Similarly in the novitiate, it is ultimately the novices themselves who are to make good use of the support provided. They form themselves, as the *Constitutions* reveal grammatically

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Const. 263; ed. Padberg, 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Const. 101; ed. Padberg, 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Const. 65.

through use of the active voice and the vocabulary of movement: the novitiate, while offering a context for being formed, enables the novices actively to "make progress [...] along the path of the divine service."<sup>40</sup>

## C. Seeking God in All Things

A first set of exercises that novices are to engage in is to seek an ongoing attention to, and relationship with God. This primacy of God is, of course, not limited to the novitiate. In the words of the *Formula of the Institute*, all Jesuits are "first of all to keep before [their] eyes God."<sup>41</sup> The *Constitutions* express this attitude as "familiarity with [God]" – a primary characteristic of a formed Jesuit, which the Contemplation to Attain Love develops more fully.<sup>42</sup>

Part III of the *Constitutions* employs a surprisingly rich variety of terms and images to sketch out this living relationship with God. The exercise involved in each case is to discern God's presence and activity in and beyond the immediately accessible experiences. Novices are there to serve God, grow in devotion and praise the Lord, do things "with the counsels of Christ our Lord," and for the glory of God.<sup>43</sup> They should bind themselves to God as much as possible, and accept even sickness as a gift from the hand of God.<sup>44</sup> All in all, novices "seek God our Lord in all things," and consider the novitiate as a possibility to "make progress both in spirit and in virtues along the path of the divine service."<sup>45</sup> Novices become companions of Jesus by imitating him first of all in the most important characteristic of his life: to have made every decision, great or small, according to the criterion of what would more glorify His Father.. This intimate living-in-God's-presence is the in-between developmental goal that novices

- <sup>44</sup> Const. 282–83; 272.
- <sup>45</sup> Const. 288; 243.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Const. 243; ed. Padberg, 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Formula of the Institute 1550, no. 1; The Constitutions of the Society of Jesus and Their Complementary Norms: A Complete English Translation of the Official Latin Texts, ed. John W. Padberg, SJ, 4. Also quoted in GC 36, d. 1, n. 18; in Jesuit Life & Mission Today, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Const. 723; ed. Padberg, 358; SpEx 230–37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Const. 244; 250; 254; 251.

are called to attain once they have done the Exercises and before they move on to face the greater challenges of studies and apostolic life.

Novices need help to apply in the daily life of the novitiate what they have learned in the Exercises, and to develop personally suitable forms of prayer and spiritual reading.<sup>46</sup> They are to learn how to receive communion in a "good and fruitful" way, so as to experience intimacy with God in the Eucharist, where unity with God is so clearly not the result of personal effort but of God's generous gift of self.<sup>47</sup>

This first set of spiritual practices fosters the development of a contemplative stance in daily life. Much like the prayer exercises during the Spiritual Exercises, they engage novices in ways that are specific

to the context where they are to make progress. In this case, spiritual practices answer the question, 'How can I be more fully attentive to and united with God?' Novices vary greatly with regard to which of these exercises transform

Fraternal feedback, in spite of all the precautions foreseen by the Constitutions, remains a challenging spiritual practice, especially for those from individualistic cultures.

them most profoundly and how the actual transformation happens. But the basic dynamic of the novitiate remains, in all cases, the emergence of a personality fundamentally defined by a living relationship with God: one that can be consoling to various degrees and can seem at times obvious and at other times profoundly mysterious, but one that is worth engaging fully. In short, the novitiate is the embodiment of the Principle and Foundation of the Exercises, both in the spiritual life of novices and in the life of the novitiate community.

A subsequent series of spiritual practices fosters the integration of those areas of the personality that are not fully consistent with a contemplative self that desires to be in union with God. They answer the questions, 'What can I do to be united more fully with God?'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Const. 277.

<sup>47</sup> Const. 277.

These exercises can be grouped into two categories. Those in the first category, as we will see, help one to recognize strengths and weaknesses—typical thought and behavior patterns and influences made or not made on others. These exercises of self-awareness reveal new and new layers of reality not yet fully transformed by grace and thus prepare and precede discernment. The exercises in the second category can be used once discernment has been made. They help one move toward the desired direction upon recognizing resistances to grace. Exercises in both categories are to be practiced within the contemplative stance of seeking God. They make sense to the extent that they foster greater integrity so that one can be more united with God and serve God more fully.

#### **D.** Exercises in Self-Awareness

The principal exercise of self-awareness is the daily Examen, the importance of which does need not be explained here.<sup>48</sup> By embedding this practice in a paragraph about confession, Ignatius links it to the sacramental expression of reconciliation with God.<sup>49</sup> These two practices foster a permanent First Week dynamic at the heart of Jesuit life, according to the prevalent contemporary declaration of Jesuit identity: "What is it to be a Jesuit? It is to know that one is a sinner, yet called to be a companion of Jesus as Ignatius was."<sup>50</sup> Confession, inviting each novice to "keep his conscience completely open" before the confessor, is to be helpful [cf. SpEx. 326] and should not become a routine-like exercise.<sup>51</sup> The novitiate is the time for learning "the manner of making a good and fruitful confession."<sup>52</sup>

Contemporary Jesuit spirituality often emphasizes the daily Examen as the most obvious tool to achieve greater awareness of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Const. 261.

<sup>49</sup> Const. 261.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> GC 32, d. 2, no. 1; Jesuit Life & Mission Today: The Decrees & Accompanying Documents of the 31st–35th General Congregations of the Society of Jesus, ed. John W. Padberg, SJ (St. Louis, MO: IJS, 2009), 291.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Const. 261; ed. Padberg, 116; see also SpEx 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Const. 277; ed. Padberg, 121.

self and of God's gifts, but it is rarely mentioned that it has limits that cannot be overcome simply by doing it more attentively. The Johari window, a widely-known psychological model structured as a square divided into four panels, can help illustrate why. Personality traits are distributed in the four quarters according to who is (or is not) aware of their existence. The upper left is the *arena*, meaning those personality traits of which one's self is aware, and of which others are aware as well. The upper right is the *façade*, meaning qualities known to the self but not to others. The lower left pertains to *blind spots* visible to others but not to the self, while the lower right pertains to traits *unknown* to both self and others.

Both sections in the lower half of the Johari window pertain to hidden personality traits that can frustrate one's desire for greater unity with God. These traits cannot be identified by the Examen: blind spots are called so because one is not *able* to see them. For example, I might not be able to notice how cynical I become when I get insecure. Significant personality traits thus risk remaining unintegrated. The process of conversion will not extend to these areas unless a way is found to bring them to light so that they can be redeemed and transformed in God's merciful love. This is the reason why the *Constitutions* offer a number of additional spiritual practices that foster a deeper awareness of self and of God. These spiritual practices enable one to extend the scope of the Examen by bringing formerly unreachable areas of the self to consciousness.

One spiritual practice that pertains to blind spots is fraternal feedback. The way the *Constitutions* present it has little to do with the routine-like manner with which it was practiced in former times.<sup>53</sup> The only resemblance is that fraternal feedback should be among the required spiritual practices. But "[the] procedure to be followed [...] will be left to the discreet charity of the superior and of those whom he may delegate in his place, who will measure them in accord with the disposition of persons and with general and individual edification."<sup>54</sup> A related spiritual practice should also be in place so that the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> E.g., the "Chapter of Faults" common in pre-Vatican II Jesuit novitiates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Const. 269.

capacity to receive feedback fruitfully can develop: "Each one ought to accept them in a good spirit with a genuine desire of his emendation and spiritual profit."<sup>55</sup>

Fraternal feedback, in spite of all the precautions foreseen by the *Constitutions*, remains a challenging spiritual practice, especially for those from individualistic cultures. It can even become counter-

Obedience as a testing experience can, of course, go wrong in many ways. Discernment is an important precondition. productive if not done freely and in the spirit of desiring to make spiritual progress. Probably this is the reason why this practice has to be explained during the admission process. The General Examen demands that prospective novic-

es understand how and why feedback is given, "with due love and charity, in order to help one another more in the spiritual life."<sup>56</sup>

As to the unknown region of the Johari window, it hides potentially significant elements of the personality that by definition escape both self-reflection and feedback from others. Hidden fears, distrust, lack of freedom, and biased ways of interpreting reality that are so deeply part of the personality that they cannot even be named all belong to this area. This reservoir of hidden ammunition would risk exploding later under the pressure of the heavy demands of Jesuit apostolic life. Here, the sensitive and controversial practice of religious obedience can be helpful. Obedience, when it becomes concrete, implies leaving behind familiar ways of doing and thinking. It can prompt one to step out of one's comfort zone and to endure things "difficult and repugnant to sensitive nature."<sup>57</sup> One might have to accept to seek God in unusual settings and unfamiliar emotional states. By way of the psychological and spiritual reactions it triggers, obedience allows those areas of the personality to be probed in order to discover what might otherwise have remained hidden and thus not brought into a transformative relationship with God. Obedience,

<sup>55</sup> See Const. 269.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Const. 63; ed. Padberg, 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Const. 284; ed. Padberg, 123.

when lived gracefully, can make the emerging new personality born of a relationship with God more self-aware and integrated. This is how, although, because it apparently does not require a high degree of psychological maturity, it might appear childish, obedience can efficiently foster in-depth conversion. In the words of Ignatius, "It is very helpful for making progress."<sup>58</sup>

Note however that for obedience to be helpful, it does not need to be spectacular. Everyday obedience consists in conforming to the demands of ordinary daily life in the community. Learning to make good use of time and developing habits that allow one to avoid idleness thus can be a truly beneficial challenge for young men of our contemporary, always-online culture.<sup>59</sup> For example, attempting to practice orderliness in eating can reveal the extent to which snacking or overeating can become an automatic and unhealthy stress response or a mistaken way of dealing with a feeling of emptiness. For this reason, to limit eating to contexts where "food [is] given also to the soul" can help distinguish between two profoundly rooted, fundamental desires for nourishment: hunger for food and hunger for God.<sup>60</sup>

A more exceptional use of obedience is a purposeful "testing [of novices] for their greater spiritual progress in the manner in which God tested Abraham."<sup>61</sup> Obedience in such cases can stir up feelings, resistances, thoughts, and actions that surprise one by their force or novelty, or else bring back forgotten memories that still affect one's life. A tendency for self-pity, quick-temperedness, the ease of giving in to resentment, sore childhood wounds, deep-seated insecurities, and other such elements, can now become part of the Examen. As such, a novice can contemplate them in light of his desire to love and serve the Lord more fully. But obedience also can bring forth a formerly unknown generosity, creativity, or sensitivity, or a more profound desire to serve God that can be savored and more deeply integrated and that can elicit gratitude.

61 Const. 285; ed. Padberg, 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Const. 284; ed. Padberg, 123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Const. 253.

<sup>60</sup> Const. 251; ed. Padberg, 112.

Obedience as a testing experience can, of course, go wrong in many ways. Discernment is an important precondition: "the superiors should as far as possible observe the measure and proportion of what each one can bear, as discretion will dictate."<sup>62</sup> It is not limited to exceptional cases. Discernment is the basis for all obedience that is to be helpful:

After pondering the matter in our Lord, we consider it to be of great and even extraordinary importance in his Divine Majesty that the superiors should have a complete understanding of the subjects, that by means of this knowledge they may be able to direct and govern them better, and while caring for them guide them better into the paths of the Lord.<sup>63</sup>

Here, possible difficulties abound. Theoretically, obedience to a particular command might conflict with a Jesuit's conscience, so obedience only applies to things "in which no sin is seen."<sup>64</sup> And although the appeal to religious obedience risks conflict with the conscience of a novice, this conflict occurs rarely enough that one need not dwell on it here. Much more likely, problems will include a fear of conformism or superficial compliance.

In this regard, a seemingly unproblematic novice might harbor difficult psychological issues that have little to do with spiritual progress. For example, instead of leading one to a new freedom in the Spirit, obedience can evoke and reinforce the self-protective mechanisms that had developed in childhood in order to cope with a cold, authoritarian father. Another novice could mistake obedience for the submission to an uninspiring regimen in the anticipation that vow day will bring about a more rewarding status in Jesuit life. Yet another might adopt an overzealous fanaticism intending to become a champion of obedience without noticing his underlying need for recognition. Experienced novice masters rightfully feel uncomfortable as they perceive such unhealthy attitudes that arise from unclear intentions, such as the need to be approved or an idealized sense of self as opposed to a contemplative self that develops

<sup>62</sup> Const. 285; ed. Padberg, 124.

<sup>63</sup> Const. 91; ed. Padberg, 43.

<sup>64</sup> Const. 284; ed. Padberg, 123.

within a living relationship with God. In either case, obedience can harm rather than help, and discernment is crucial.

Keeping in mind these unhealthy ways of practicing obedience helps one to appreciate the spiritual practices that the *Constitutions* associate with obedience. For example, outward compliance, fully understandable as a remnant of childhood habit, effectively hinders graced and mature community life. Novices who practice such apparent obedience are to be called to a "bringing their wills and judgments wholly into conformity with what the superior wills and judges."<sup>65</sup> The fruits of this spiritual practice will be manifold. The novice who pays attention to *how* he obeys might learn to recognize his own desires. He might learn to verbalize the gut feeling he experiences while obeying. He might learn to overcome his fears of expressing, in the spiritual conversation with the novice master, his own desires. Alternatively, he might learn to deal with opposing desires and begin to find freedom in prayer in a way he never did before. Finally, he might learn to make good use his free will whenever appropriate.

All in all, obedience is similar to fraternal correction in the sense that it is a necessary but delicate spiritual practice. Unless novices undertake it freely and in the desire to grow in freedom in the Spirit, it can do more harm than good. Accordingly, it is important to explain to candidates why obedience will be necessary "for [their] own greater spiritual progress."<sup>66</sup> Their initial trust will be just as important as the initial trust with which retreatants look forward to engaging in the Spiritual Exercises.

#### E. Virtues as Practices

For practices of obedience to be helpful, they should be complimented by the cultivation of various virtues. These include humility, charity, devotion, and especially love: loving poverty like one's mother, loving

<sup>65</sup> Const. 284; ed. Padberg, 123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Const. 90; ed. Padberg, 42. Fr. Amedeo Cencini, FdCC, develops a similar perspective in *The Sentiments of the Son: A Formative Journey in Consecrated Life* (Mumbai: Pauline Publications, 2005).

the novice master, the superior, and "loving [God] in all creatures and all creatures in him."<sup>67</sup> The practicing of such virtues is not an exercise in the everyday sense of the word because it does not require something to be accomplished. When the practice of virtues becomes tiring or burdensome, it is probably misunderstood, since the virtues in question are the practical consequences and expressions of a living relationship with God. They are much like prayer in the sense that they can be practiced consciously and deliberately while being at the same time spontaneous and graced activities. Still, they are to be fostered by ongoing attention and awareness. Practice and exercise in this area can be likened to the tuning of a musical instrument. In order to hear properly what is in tune and what is out of tune, one devotes one's attention first of all to a reference pitch. Whatever is out of tune can then become the object of attention and a matter of conscious reflection. In the case of the above Ignatian virtues, one can notice, for example, resistances to humility. Questions can come up and be subjected to the Examen: Why am I concerned with myself to the point of losing sight of God? Why can I not love poverty like my mother? Why does it feel so difficult to love a particular companion?

The practice of virtues helps novices to remain grounded in reality rather than "spin" around particular issues. For example, it can happen that the relationship with the novice master is put to the test. A novice might project onto the novice master some hidden emotions rooted in distressing past experiences with parents and other authority figures. Minor incidents in the novitiate can thus trigger disproportionate fears and avoidance, mistrust and suspicion, anger, and even hatred. Such transference distorts the novice's perceptions, and turns the novice master into a live Rorschach test as the relationship elicits and reveals difficult inner realities.

In such cases, novices having made some progress in the practice of the virtues of "interior reverence and love,"<sup>68</sup> will be able to remain in respectful conversation with the novice master even in the midst of great inner turmoil. Progressively, they can learn to distinguish the present

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Const. 288; ed. Padberg, 124. See also Const. 263; 282; 284; 287; 288.

<sup>68</sup> Const. 284; ed. Padberg 123.

uncomfortable reality from painful past experiences. Their attention can move to areas of growth. Prayer can become a place of interiority where the Lord can heal. A slowly emerging new, graced freedom allows them to break with the repetition of past patterns that developed understandably but now hinder further growth. Self-awareness can increase and grace can thus transform formerly hidden areas of the personality.

All of the above direct or indirect means of self-awareness—the Examen, confession, fraternal feedback and corrections, obedience, and the practice of the attitudes of the heart—serve the purpose of exposing areas of the personality not yet fully integrated into a graced new self. Novices may discover these things about themselves by speaking at length, since complex stories need sometimes be told in order to expose something that presents an obstacle to God's grace. At other times, it is less clear what is revealed—something that for the moment cannot be analyzed any further and simply needs to be named and endured as a wound, a disordered tendency, or a human deficiency. A variety of metaphors can express what is at stake: something needs to heal, to grow, to die, to be integrated, or to be saved.

In spite of all the close links to the *Spiritual Exercises* that we have seen, the practice of virtues constitutes the most obvious example of how the spirituality of the *Constitutions* extends beyond that of the *Exercises*. As novices engage in "applying themselves to the pursuit of the true and solid virtues," they consider the long-term effects of their actions from the perspective of weeks, months, or years, which exceeds greatly the ordinary time frame of the thirty-day Exercises.<sup>69</sup> To the question of how prayers and other spiritual exercises transform a Jesuit, an Ignatian answer is hardly conceivable without reference to the virtues. The term appears at key passages of the *Constitutions*.<sup>70</sup> Furthermore, it defines the goal of the novitiate not only in the first explanatory paragraph but also as the title of Chapter 1, the goal of the novitiate being "the preservation pertaining to the soul and to progress in virtues."<sup>71</sup>

<sup>69</sup> Const. 260; ed. Padberg, 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> János Lukács SJ, Ignatian Formation: The Inspiration of the Constitutions (Leominster, Herefordshire: Gracewing, 2016), 61–66.

<sup>71</sup> Const. 243; ed. Padberg, 108.

This attention to virtues is profoundly rooted in the Spiritual Exercises. Virtues are at play whether contemplating the life of Jesus or praying to be more like Jesus, whether developing character strength that provides resistance against the workings of the evil spirit or growing out of capital sins.<sup>72</sup> Spiritual growth in the Exercises can be recognized by the graces received. Human growth in the novitiate can be recognized by the more durable human qualities acquired, as a result of sustained exercises of collaboration with grace. This is why virtues are to be a regular theme between novice and novice master, as well as a recurrent topic of novices' preaching in the house, and objects of occasional testing.<sup>73</sup> Since studies can begin on the condition that "a foundation of humility and virtue" has been laid, the growth in virtues also serves as a criterion for passing to the next stage of Jesuit formation.74 All in all, progress in virtues-that is, the development of the deeper qualities of mind and heart-is among the most tangible and most significant expressions of novices' desire to know, love, and serve the Lord more closely.

## F. Practices for Taking Action

What can one do when inner realities are not in tune with the desire for a more profound unity with God? A rich variety of exercises is there to help further the integration of the personality. They are partly from the Spiritual Exercises and partly from the *Constitutions*.

Novices' first spiritual practice of furthering integration is to strive to keep their intention pure. Ignatius is consistent here with the monastic insistence on "purity of heart" [*puritas cordis*], even though his own term in Spanish, *intención pura*, was probably inspired by one of his favorite books, *The Imitation of Christ*. Pure intention means for him that a Jesuit should make every decision, big or small, on the basis of what will give God greater glory. The exercise is familiar from the Spiritual Exercises as the first preparatory prayer and from a preparatory note for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> SpEx 122–24; 199; 245; 257; 327.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Const. 263; 280; 285; 289.

<sup>74</sup> Const. 289; ed. Padberg, 125.

the Election: "In every good election, insofar as it depends on us, the eye of our intention ought to be single."<sup>75</sup> Since pure intention means doing something for the love of God alone, and not for any personal self-interest, it is a basic learning exercise in discernment. In the novitiate, this spiritual practice is to be applied extensively, "not only in regard to [novices'] state of life but also in all particular details."<sup>76</sup>

The importance of this spiritual practice grows proportionally as one becomes exposed to multiple attractions and the love of God is to be recognized as distinct from the love of creatures.<sup>77</sup> Lack of right

intention is a sign of a possibly hidden lack of freedom in loving and serving God. The exercise of keeping the intention right expresses and cultivates inner freedom. It nourishes gratitude to God, en-

In the novitiate, such illusions often arise in the realm of interpersonal relationships, e.g., naïve admiration of another novice, or fixation on the perceived shortcomings of a companion, or attributing too much or too little weight to what other novices say.

gages the desire for God, invigorates the spiritual motives of entering the novitiate, and lends meaning to the other exercises. In short, it is the personal response to God's initiation of the dynamic of progress on the Ignatian pathway to God. And in fact, keeping the intention right is an exercise that one can practice even in a state of desolation. Moreover, this practice makes it possible to recognize desolation as a sign of an emerging issue awaiting integration.

Another exercise concerns guarding oneself against the "illusions" of the devil.<sup>78</sup> This exercise demands the application of the rules for the discernment of spirits, especially those that explain how to reject whatever does not come from God.<sup>79</sup> The exercise is about acquiring proficiency in discernment: about remaining grounded in reality rather than

78 Const. 260; ed. Padberg, 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> SpEx 169; ed. Ganss, 74; see also SpEx 46.

<sup>76</sup> Const. 288; ed. Padberg, 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Const. 288.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> SpEx 319; 385.

giving in to mere initial impressions. In psychological terms, the ability to move from the apparently good to what is good in reality is Sigmund Freud's (1856–1939) decisive criterion for growing up: while immaturity embraces the "pleasure principle" of instant gratification, a mature person who follows the "reality principle" can appropriately assess the world and act accordingly.<sup>80</sup>

In the novitiate, such illusions often arise in the realm of interpersonal relationships, e.g., naïve admiration of another novice, or fixation on the perceived shortcomings of a companion, or attributing too much or too little weight to what other novices say. Illusions often take the form of general sentences: "I am no good." "They are idiots." "Nobody understands me." "He always gets what he wants." Recognizing such sentences as sources of desolation is the first step towards guarding oneself from the illusions of the devil.

Illusions are but one kind among many other temptations, and novices are to learn to "defend themselves from all temptations."<sup>81</sup> Note here that this subject can be problematic in several ways. On the one hand, it might degenerate into a preoccupation with petty issues, a rulebased morality, or sexual matters. Likewise, focusing on temptations might be counter-productive: the more that one focuses on them, the more that one obsesses over them. Also, temptation can become such a powerful label for unwanted phenomena that it can effectively stop novices from looking at what and why has such a powerful negative effect on them. Consequently, novices and novice directors alike might find it more appropriate and liberating to replace the talk of "defending oneself from temptations" with more neutral, psychologically literate ways of talking. For example, instead of recognizing the temptation of improper attraction to someone, one might find it more fruitful to understand how such attractions are recurring patterns in one's life, due to a deprived childhood or particular experiences of being abandoned. Such alternatives to talking about temptations might raise the question of whether and how the Ignatian terminology is at all pertinent today.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Sigmund Freud, *Beyound the Pleasure Principle* (New York: Dover Publications, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Const. 260.

When the *Constitutions* ask novices to guard themselves from temptations, it does not imply any of the problematic interpretations we just mentioned and does not hinder a deeper understanding of complex phenomena. On the contrary, this piece of traditional Christian terminology offers substantial advantages. The word *temptation* places a complex psychological challenge into a context where it can be seen to be a spiritual challenge at the same time. Part of one is in opposition to, and not compatible with, the desire to progress toward God.<sup>82</sup> There is a sense of powerlessness but there is also a sense of responsibility. The deeper relationship with God at stake gets blurred; but there remains a desire for consistency of character and longing for harmony among the fragmented aspects of human life.

Merely to talk about feelings, stress factors, psychological issues, or bad thoughts, would risk leaving such issues poorly related to the Ignatian pathway to God. Such a predominantly psychological terminology could reinforce an ultimately unproductive blaming of oneself or tough past experiences for all difficulties. On the contrary, a theological understanding implies awareness of the workings of the evil spirit, orients one toward discernment, and encourages one to lean on God for help. To speak about temptations is thus to acknowledge unintegrated and vulnerable parts of the personality as relevant to the quest for God. It is also to acknowledge the need to discern and to stand firm while waiting for a new, graced personality to grow.

The *Constitutions* does not address in detail the various ways of responding to temptations, probably because the *Spiritual Exercises* cover this extensively, as for example in the passages related to the Examen and the rules for the discernment of spirits, as well as the notes concerning scruples.<sup>83</sup> The Meditation on the Two Standards presents the three areas where all human beings are vulnerable to temptation: the use of material things (riches), the opinion of others (vainglory) and one's own perception of what is right and good (pride).<sup>84</sup> The rules

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Fr. Cencini develops this theme in *The Sentiments of a Son*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> See *SpEx* 24–31; 32–43; 313–36; 345–51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> SpEx. 136–48.

for eating cover another key area.<sup>85</sup> In the *Exercises*, one can learn how experiences of temptations can be brought into an intimate personal colloquy with the Lord.<sup>86</sup> One also remembers that being tempted is an experience shared by Jesus.<sup>87</sup> And one even learns how the very exercises by means of which progress can be made become objects of temptation: in desolation, "the enemy" makes it difficult to persist in a full prayer time.<sup>88</sup> In any case, the giver of the Exercises will have to stand by and offer support, which is very necessary at times of significant temptations.<sup>89</sup>

Without repeating what the *Exercises* contain, the *Constitutions* simply place the issue of dealing with temptations into the larger context of the novitiate. Here too, the idiom of spiritual combat joins with a tone sympathetic to human fragility. The unique aspect of facing temptations in the normal ordo of the novitiate is the absence of the daily support and protection that a retreat environment affords, such as the daily conferences with the spiritual director and the radical limitation of interpersonal interactions. Novices' responsibility increases and they need to collaborate closely with the novice master in order to identify relevant issues.<sup>90</sup>

On this note, injudiciously identified temptations can bog down one's attention and turn one away from God, rather than reveal those decisive areas which promote that relationship. Some novices begin by seeing temptations everywhere, while other novices can be blind to even the most obvious ones. Accordingly, methods of counter-acting temptations should be discussed by the novice master.<sup>91</sup> Here, novices must discover techniques suitable to them in order to make the best possible use of their freedom and in so doing neutralize impulses not coming from God.

- <sup>85</sup> SpEx 210–17.
- <sup>86</sup> SpEx 199.
- <sup>87</sup> SpEx 274.
- <sup>88</sup> SpEx 13.
- <sup>89</sup> SpEx 9–10.
- <sup>90</sup> Const. 263.
- <sup>91</sup> Const. 265.

In this vein, the terms *abstinence* and *mortification* refer to spiritual practices that directly foster inner freedom, which is among the most valued characteristics of a mature Jesuit: "He ought also to be free from all inordinate affections, having them tamed and mortified."<sup>92</sup> Given the emphasis on discernment in GC 36, there is a contemporary relevance, since inordinate affections, unless mortified, "disturb the judgment of [the] intellect" and impinge on discernment in ways that often remain concealed.<sup>93</sup> The novitiate thus plays a crucial role in developing that inner freedom without which discernment may be reduced to a series of spiritual techniques rather than an act of a Jesuit deeply united to God.

In the past, mortification was often understood in spiritually and psychologically unhealthy ways, so that it resulted in the repression of emotions and affective immaturity. The term is now so charged with negative connotations that it might be better to avoid it altogether. Since mortification develops strength of character—that is, "strength" in the sense of human maturity—then one might replace the term with something more congruent with contemporary sensibilities. I think for example of the English word *grit*, in the sense of perseverance, stamina, focus on long-term goals, the ability to manage strong impulses and feelings, and the capacity to maintain integrity in stressful environments. All these describe well, in contemporary language, what it means to be a mortified person.

Nevertheless, such terminology does not articulate the spiritual quality of abnegation and mortification that makes these practices valuable in the eyes of Ignatius. Abnegation and mortification facilitate progress on the way to God. For Ignatius this was so obvious that he declared that even the time allotted for prayer can be reduced, "presupposing, of course, abnegation and mortification, which makes it easier for a mortified man to accomplish more in fifteen minutes of prayer than an unmortified man in two hours."<sup>94</sup> In this sense, healthy mortification

<sup>92</sup> Const. 726; ed. Padberg, 358.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Luís Gonçalves da Câmara, SJ, *Remembering Iñigo: Glimpses of the Life of Saint Ignatius of Loyola*, ed. Alexander Eaglestone and Joseph A. Munitiz, SJ (Leominster,

does not coincide with voluntarism but rather with an amplified sense of God and an increased ease of serving while remaining united with God. This crucial spiritual quality itself suggests a reason for eventually recovering the traditional biblical notion of the old self. By means of mortification, the old self can lose its vitality and new life in Christ can be more fully enjoyed: "for if you live according to the flesh, you will die, but if by the spirit you put to death the deeds of the body, you will live."<sup>95</sup> In any case, without an appropriate and current idiom, formators can miss opportunities to promote lasting inner freedom in their men.

Novices are free to suggest to their superiors what they believe to be the right kinds of mortification for themselves.<sup>96</sup> To find help in the matter of abnegations and mortifications is so important that

While transparent communication between a novice and novice master is crucial, it is not to become a pretext for avoiding obedience. it is among the few reasons that justify studies in the novitiate, and it is to be a preferred topic when novices preach in the house.<sup>97</sup> Although abnegation concerning basic physical needs is to be tested occasionally, the primary area where

growth is required is the abnegation of novices' own wills and judgments.<sup>98</sup> As we have seen, this makes sense because the developmental challenge in the novitiate is not so much about the ability to figure out what to do—which is the everyday meaning of maturity—but about figuring out how to do it with God, for the glory of God, with the counsels of our Lord, and, eventually, united with God.

The exercise of open communication belongs to a somewhat special set of spiritual practices related to obedience. Obedience, like all other practices in the novitiate, fits into a context of communication with the novice master: "when they perceive that something is

98 Const. 284; 296.

Herefordshire: Gracewing: 2005), 149n255.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Rom. 8:13 (NABRE); see also Gal. 5:24 and Col. 3:5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Const. 263.

<sup>97</sup> Const. 280; 289.

harmful to them or that something else is necessary in regard to their diet, clothing, living quarters, office, or occupation, and similarly of other matters, all ought to give notice of this to the superior or to the one whom he appoints."<sup>99</sup> Although strict authoritative structures—at least in contemporary Western society—belong to the past, and there is probably more communication between novices and novice masters than ever before, obstacles are to be expected. As I noted earlier, affective obstacles due to dysfunctional communication patterns between novices and their superiors are often at work.

In this sense, the very conversations between novices and their superiors can become a practice to promote spiritual growth. Novices overcome psychological and practical barriers of communicating and "open themselves with confidence, hoping to receive from him in our Lord counsel and aid in everything."<sup>100</sup> This characteristically Ignatian practice of representation indicates the extent to which communication goes hand-in-hand with obedience. That is, obedience on the part of novices does not mean that they should not continue to be transparent about their thoughts; rather, they should "represent the matter to him who is in charge."<sup>101</sup> Such representation is an area where novices are to practice discernment: "they should recollect themselves to pray, and after this, if they feel that they ought to represent the matter . . . they should do so."<sup>102</sup>

While transparent communication between a novice and novice master is crucial, it is not to become a pretext for avoiding obedience. When novices dodge obedience for seemingly rational reasons, obedience can lose its very capacity of moving the person to places where he would not like to go for fear of confronting unpleasant inner realities. Communication is part of obedience but not a synonym for it. In the novitiate, obedience should be understood as a spiritual practice and novices should not reframe it as a "childish" or "medieval" practice that harms human maturity. Such reactions demand discernment since

<sup>99</sup> Const. 292; ed. Padberg, 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Const. 263; ed. Padberg, 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Const. 292; ed. Padberg, 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Const. 292; ed. Padberg, 125.

they can reveal ideologically masked flights from the challenge of obedience. Potentially unsettling confrontations with one's reality can thus be avoided as well as deeply transforming experiences of grace. Novices are therefore called fully to enter the affectively and cognitively testing experience of obedience "by striving interiorly to have genuine resignation and abnegation of their own wills and judgments."<sup>103</sup>

While the last word belongs to the superior, the relationship with God comes into play: "what the superior decides after being informed is more suitable for the divine service and the subject's own greater good in our Lord."<sup>104</sup> In other words, the one who obeys is called to recognize that God's perspective is not the same as his own, to whom another decision would seem right. Of this difference, "the subject must persuade himself."<sup>105</sup> For this reason, novices are not to reduce obedience to a dynamic between them and the superior. Rather, the encounter opens a perspective where God is present.

Likewise, novices are not simply to seek affective strength in prayer when they are faced with a superior's decision with which they do not agree. Nor are they simply to maintain an awareness of God's presence. Nor they should they be instructed, somewhat blandly, to "give the whole issue to God." While all of these can be important, the exercise suggested by this passage in the *Constitutions* is different. It develops the understanding that God can act through human wills other than one's own, so that "they should accustom themselves to consider, not who the person is whom they obey, but rather who he is for whose sake they obey and whom they obey in all, who is Christ our Lord."<sup>106</sup>

# G. The Spiritual and the Interpersonal

So far, we have covered almost all of part III of the *Constitutions*. Its directives fit into a relatively simple framework. Some pertain to the establishment of a simultaneously challenging and supportive environ-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Const. 284; ed. Padberg, 123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Const. 292; ed. Padberg, 125–26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Const. 292; ed. Padberg, 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Const. 286; ed. Padberg, 124.

ment that fosters novices' progress. Others directives propose spiritual practices in which novices engage, similar to the long retreat: they cultivate an ever-deeper relationship with God, develop awareness of potentially disordered tendencies, and engage novices' freedom to address disordered personality traits. It is easy to recognize behind this pattern a First Week dynamic as the dominant spiritual movement, sufficiently extended in time so that deeper transformation can take place.

There are, however, two notable differences between the First Week dynamic as lived during the Exercises and that of the novitiate. The first concerns novitiate experiments. As outlined in the General Examen, the novitiate includes six experiments, most of which do not pertain to the dynamic of the First Week.<sup>107</sup> This is perhaps one of the reasons why these characteristic and indispensable elements of the novitiate, with the exception of the Spiritual Exercises, are not mentioned in part III.<sup>108</sup> Note too that many of these experiments take place outside the house. Furthermore, apostolic experiments such as teaching catechism or preaching elicit a spiritual dynamic more in tune with the Second Week, that of joining the mission of Christ under his banner. In some cases, especially in the caring for the sick, significant Third Week experiences are to be made while novices are exposed to suffering and continue to seek God's presence. Taken together, the experiments allow novices to get a sense of what it means to be missioned and to be more autonomous after the inward-turning initial period of the novitiate, now with a new sense of the primacy of the relationship with God.

A second and largely unrecognized dynamic of the novitiate is the creation of a sense of community. While the long-form of the Exercises requires isolation for retreatants, daily life in the novitiate calls novices to engage in relationships without losing a continual awareness of God's presence. For this reason, novices will need to develop fine interpersonal skills so that no hostilities, including those that they may have repressed, induce desolation.<sup>109</sup> They are to be mindful of the effects that their behavior has on others, hence the repeated emphasis on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Const. 65–70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Const. 277.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> On this point, see *Const*. 275.

edification.<sup>110</sup> A long and complex paragraph in the *Constitutions*, and the only one in part III not mentioned so far, provides key insights into the interpersonal dimensions of the novitiate:

All should take special care to guard with great diligence the gates of their senses (especially the eyes, ears, and tongue) from all disorder, to preserve themselves in peace and true humility of their souls, and to show this by their silence when it should be kept and, when they must speak, by the discretion and edification of their words, the modesty of their countenance, the maturity of their walk, and all their movements, without giving any sign of impatience or pride. In all things they should try and desire to give the advantage to the others, esteeming them all in their hearts as if they were their superiors and showing outwardly, in an unassuming and simple religious manner, the respect and reverence appropriate to each one's state, so that by consideration of one another they may thus grow in devotion and praise God our Lord, whom each one should strive to recognize in the other as in his image.<sup>111</sup>

This constitution, placed at the beginning of part III, can be interpreted as the essence of what happens in the novitiate. Only three paragraphs precede it: one describing the overall purpose of the novitiate and two defining the environment within which transformation takes place.<sup>112</sup> The above constitution describes how contemplative life in community becomes possible by means of a series of exercises where the spiritual and the interpersonal meet. In other words, it maps out the process of the transformation.

This passage can be summarized in four points—or rather, as four distinct but related Ignatian practices. First, novices should attend to their relationship with God and to its two manifestations: inner peace and humility, where the former is the most common and everyday expression of consolation, and the latter is the consequence of seeing the primacy of God's presence and activity in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> See, for instance, *Const.* 247; 250; 269.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Const. 250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Const. 243; 244; 247.

one's life.<sup>113</sup> For Ignatius, at the point where novices are, this requires that they are shielded from distractions coming from outside the novitiate, since these would undermine their efforts to practice contemplation in action—of remaining attentive to God's initiatives. As noted by General Congregation 35, this priority of the interior is, somewhat paradoxically, a preparation for apostolic life: "because a space of interiority is opened where God works in us, we are able to see the world as a place in which God is at work and which is full of his appeals and of his presence."<sup>114</sup>

Second, novices are invited to invent and practice ways of expressing this spiritual reality in ways that are visible to others. A variety of areas of communication and metacommunication can serve this purpose.<sup>115</sup>

Third, novices should learn to live interpersonal relationships in an attitude of esteem, reverence and respect.<sup>116</sup>

Fourth, God can become manifest "in the other as in his image."<sup>117</sup> We see here the hard-to-define relationship between Ignatian spiritual practices and the emergence of grace familiar from the Spiritual Exercises. How can a novice recognize God in a fellow Jesuit? Certainly not as a direct consequence of the spiritual practices he is engaged in. But these tend to be of immense help for experiencing interpersonal relationship as a reality where intimacy, love, and depth in God can be found. In fact, among the many references in part III of the *Constitutions* that emphasize the need to seek God in all things, only this passage speaks to how God will actually be found. From this perspective, the novitiate is not simply a place where novices look for God and try to protect their interior peace from the tribulations of community life. As relationships become more mature and novices' perception of reality changes, these relationships begin to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> SpEx 316; 165–68; Const. 250.

<sup>114</sup> GC 35, d. 2, n. 8; Jesuit Life & Mission Today [2009], ed. Padberg, 736.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Const. 250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Const. 250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Const. 250; ed. Padberg, 112.

reveal God's presence in surprising new ways. This is what could be called the grace of the novitiate—a sign that transformation is coming about.

# H. To Help according to the Constitutions

The *Constitutions* present the novitiate as a series of interrelated spiritual practices that foster spiritual and human growth. Consequently, it is not simply one more authoritative text to be explained to novices, together with the Autobiography, Spiritual Diary, and Formula of the Institute. It works rather like the text of the *Exercises*. When formators use the *Exercises* to help novices advance in the spiritual life, they do not focus on its history and development, but rather regard the text as a handbook of spiritual practices to be applied with discernment, and they continue to refer to the *Exercises* throughout the entirety of the novitiate experience. Likewise, to foster transformation according to the *Constitutions*, formators ought to apply its exercises deliberately, consistently, and with discernment. Instead of a cursory two-week workshop on the *Constitutions*, the text needs to be a touch-stone throughout the novitiate.

I would like to give two personal examples, both pertaining to the development of graced skills for interpersonal relationships.<sup>118</sup> As a novice master, I used to devote several discussions to the question of how novices are "to preserve themselves in *peace* and *true humility* of their souls."<sup>119</sup> I liked to present this exercise as a prelude to entering interpersonal relationships, not unlike the preludes to entering a prayer time during the Spiritual Exercises. Here, the subject of "peace" proved to be rewarding. Novices related easily to it, and the discussions were excellent. I found plenty of material for this in the *Dictionary of Biblical Theology*, and the biblical connotations of peace provided a great background for talking about how peace is one of the most basic signs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Const. 250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Const. 250; ed. Padberg, 112. Emphases mine.

of a living relationship with God, how it can be distinguished from more superficial forms of calmness, and so on.<sup>120</sup>

The subject of humility was more difficult. The commentaries that I managed to find seemed less helpful, novices did not seem to be as interested, and I had to admit to myself that humility, while important

in theory, seemed to matter less as a spiritual practice in their lives. But the conversations improved when we considered the adjective *true*, and the differences between true and false forms of humility. We identified a variety of false humilities, such as enduring humiliations with repressed anger, or having low self-esteem and thus never

When formators use the Exercises to help novices advance in the spiritual life, they do not focus on its history and development, but rather regard the text as a handbook of spiritual practices to be applied with discernment.

saying what is on one's mind. Through these conversations, it became clear that true humility had to be distinct from all these. We then proceeded to discuss recent incidents in the community of not being heard, or taken seriously, or of being humiliated in other ways. How does one typically react to being humiliated? How does one deal with shame? What are the typical thoughts and temptations in such moments?

Our conversations contributed significantly to clarify a key Ignatian exercise in the novitiate. It became clear that, while in the midst of a contemporary flood of strange connotations the Ignatian sense of the word *humility* was not easy to find, clarity in this seemingly small detail was most helpful. The exercise in common of distinguishing among different meanings proved well-spent. Moreover, although while the topic of humility plays an important role in the Exercises, only daily life in the novitiate revealed it as a truly indispensable attitude for living consoled in community.<sup>121</sup>

Another example of a fruitful encounter between the *Constitutions* and everyday life in the novitiate occurred when discussing with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> On this point, see SpEx 316.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> SpEx 165–68.

the novices that they are "to show this [peace and true humility] by their silence when it should be kept and, when they must speak, by the discretion and edification of their words, the modesty of their countenance, the maturity of their walk, and all their movements."<sup>122</sup> I tell the novices that people are always communicating through their body language, whether they realize it or not; and this body language is in many ways significantly more powerful than verbal communication. I also tell them that a Jesuit community is not composed of individuals randomly found in the same physical location, but persons who aim to live in consolation and to express that consolation in their interpersonal relationships. I thought this was straightforward enough, until a novice's question caught me off-guard: "I like this a lot, but what am I supposed to do when I am in desolation? Am I to express it so that I am honest, or conceal it so as not to hurt others?"

Unfortunately, my halting reply (Um. . . I'm not sure that I recall Ignatius writing anything about this . . .) gave the impression that the Ignatian exercise sounded great in theory but was problematic in practice. But much to my wonder, another novice suddenly began to explain with a good deal of confidence what he had learned at drama school about training actors. The question there, he explained, was the same: how can I be authentic on stage when I need to perform an angry husband and do not feel angry at all? He then sketched two basic approaches. Renowned Russian actor and theatre director Konstantin Stanislavski (1863–1938) insisted on putting himself into an angry mood by remembering past experiences of anger and reawakening them in order to ensure that what appears on stage flows from the inside. But another eminent theater director, Vsevolod Meyerhold (1874-1940), trained his actors to focus on how they moved on stage, how they interacted with one another, and how each movement could be perfected. By means of this heightened awareness of what is 'external,' the appropriate feelings will follow. Although their approaches seem opposed, both Stanislavski and Meyerhold enjoyed great success. To this day, they count among the greatest theoreticians of the theatrical arts. The novice concluded with the observation that expressing inner realities is never a one-way process, because the exterior also affects the interior.

<sup>122</sup> Const. 250; ed. Padberg, 112.

This unexpected detour to the world of theater provided no direct answer to the initial question, but it transformed the attitude of the group to the Ignatian text. Indeed, it worked much better than a scholarly excursus on how repeated acts form character through habituation. It dispelled a vague suspicion among the novices that we were dealing with a medieval practice with little relevance for them. They could find new meaning in the Ignatian text, and find challenge in putting it into practice. Like the *Exercises*, the *Constitutions* awakened creativity, and by seeing more clearly how to make progress, group dynamics in the novitiate improved.

In both cases, I was trying to teach novices something that I myself had not learned as a novice. I did not turn to other novice masters for advice because their preoccupations were usually different. And the commentaries on the *Constitutions* that I found did not seem to share the specific concern of the novice master, that of helping novices to engage in spiritual practices in a way that actually help them wherever they find themselves developmentally. All I knew was that my role was not so much to give information about the *Constitutions* as to help novices appreciate how the text can be a vehicle for a graced transformation. It was not easy for me, as I was obliged to wrestle with the text while simultaneously remaining attentive to the novices' own needs and questions. Yet those moments when novices found orientation, light, and new meaning in the text brought me deep consolation.<sup>123</sup>

# 3. Toward a Corporate Conversion

# A. Rowing into the Deep

In an effort to seek answers to GC 36's question about why the Exercises do not change Jesuits the way they would like, I identified formation as a key concern, and I looked to the *Constitutions* for guidance from Ignatius himself. I used the example of the novitiate to show how the *Constitutions* work, with regard to formation, very much like

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> If readers are inspired to share their own stories and reflections about using elements of the *Constitutions* fruitfully in Jesuit formation, then please write to me at lukacs@jesuits.net.

the *Spiritual Exercises*. As noted earlier, both texts relate to a process of transformation, prescribe a favorable environment and personal

Fraternal correction, asceticism, and edification, were all important components of the Ignatian vision, but Jesuits have de-emphasized these since the Second Vatican Council. guidance and support, and presuppose that progress can be made by means of suitable exercises, or spiritual practices. Beyond, however, such structural similarities, there is an additional similarity of even greater importance: the *Spiritual Exercises* and the *Constitutions* have a transformative potential

that exceeds that of the human means these texts employ. The reason is that both texts aim at bringing the human being in a personal relationship with God. All transformations happen within this relationship; hence the possibility to be transformed "deeply."

Attention to the details of the Ignatian text is important in both cases because our ability to cooperate with the Spirit is at stake. This is obvious in the case of the Exercises. It was also obvious for Ignatius who explained that one of the main reasons for writing the *Constitutions* was to foster "cooperation" with the Lord who requires this.<sup>124</sup> Yet precisely this helpfulness of the *Constitutions*, its very usefulness in fostering collaboration with the Spirit, became questionable in the second half of the twentieth century when the text often appeared to Jesuits old-fashioned and hardly helpful in a modern context.

As Fr. Peter-Hans Kolvenbach (1928–2016) explained in the Preface to the 1995 edition of the *Constitutions*, GC 34's reason for the great project of updating this text was the need to recover its transformative power. The text was to be "purged of elements that were obsolete," such that it would not appear anymore as "a document that was purely spiritual and doctrinal, tied to ages past, and consequently out of tune with the times."<sup>125</sup> The work accomplished on the details of the

<sup>124</sup> Const. 134; ed. Padberg, 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> "Preface of Very Reverend Peter-Hans Kolvenbach, Superior General of the Society of Jesus," in *The Constitutions of the Society of Jesus and Their Complementary Norms*, ed. Padberg, xi–xiv, at xii.

text fully justified the enthusiasm of the official promulgation: "Thus it was hoped that the *Constitutions* could recover their basic and fundamental inspirational and normative force for the life of the Society."<sup>126</sup>

As we acknowledge today that "the *Constitutions* remains for many Jesuits a respected but generally unread text," we also acknowledge that in the past 25 years the hopes expressed by Fr. Kolvenbach have not become reality.<sup>127</sup> We are beginning to feel the weight of his prophetic words: "without this book of challenges and reminders, our desire to go forward remains without perspectives and without energy."<sup>128</sup> GC 34 updated the text, but it did not have the means to update Jesuits' perception of the text. It is thus no wonder that the updated *Constitutions* has hardly enlivened formators' discussions about how the spiritual practices described there can be applied fruitfully.

*Rowing into the deep* was the motto of GC 36, but formators will hardly attain depth without rowing against strong counter-currents. Fraternal correction, asceticism, and edification, were all important components of the Ignatian vision, but Jesuits have de-emphasized these since the Second Vatican Council. Mortification is an example. In an earlier issue of STUDIES IN THE SPIRITUALITY OF JESUITS, Fr. Edward Kinerk (ucs) noted that "the mortified Jesuit honestly acknowledges [conflicting desires] in himself, and he tries to let go of those desires which seem inauthentic in order that the more authentic ones may flourish."<sup>129</sup> Presumably, many formators are convinced of the importance of this point. Still, one finds few discussions or articles about how Jesuits in formation can fruitfully practice mortification today. The reason is, without doubt, that the very term *mortification* has become so loaded that it is widely

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> "Preface of Very Reverend Peter-Hans Kolvenbach," in *The Constitutions of the Society of Jesus*, ed. Padberg, xi–xiv, at xii.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Richard J. Baumann, SJ, see fn. 8 above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Peter-Hans Kolvenbach, SJ, "Introductory Discourses of Father General: On Our Law and Our Life," 7 January 1995, in *Jesuit Life & Mission Today* [2009], 687–90, at 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> E. Edward Kinerk. SJ, "Eliciting Great Desires: Their Place in the Spirituality of the Society of Jesus," *SSJ* 16, no. 5 (1984): 22.

dismissed. Many Jesuits remember all too well how formators often insisted on mortification as the answer, regardless of what the question was. To talk about letting go of inauthentic desires is more suitable today and does not arouse heavy gut feelings.

For both good and ill, unhappy memories of past formation experiences continue to influence modern approaches to Jesuit formation. But they should not hinder a recovery of that which is legitimate in Ignatian spiritual practices. The renowned 1972 article "Consciousness Examen" is a good example of how an element of our tradition can be reclaimed in such a way that remaining faithful to the essence of the Ignatian text while updating its relevance for the present went hand in hand.<sup>130</sup> The outcome, a wholly renewed way of praying the Examen, has been certainly helpful to many individual Jesuits. But the reflections of Fr. George Aschenbrenner (MAR) also contributed to strengthening the corporate identify of the Society by helping Jesuits to value and embrace an important element of their core spiritual heritage. Jesuits have ceased to picture the Examen as a mechanistic and uninspiring practice. A new "story" could develop; the Society could move forward on a path of conversion.<sup>131</sup>

# **B.** The Closest of Frontiers

I would like to finish on a practical note. We have discussed those elements of Jesuit life that GC 36 asked the Society to consider in order to respond to God's clearly perceived call for a profound spiritual renewal.<sup>132</sup> We have examined some of the causes that hinder our ability to let God's gracious mercy transform us individually and as a collective body. We have seen how we could value and learn to practice more

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> George A. Aschenbrenner, SJ, "Consciousness Examen," *Review for Religious* 31 (1972): 14–21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> On this point, see Geoffrey (Monty) Williams, SJ, "Ignatius' Incarnation Contemplation and the Stories We Live By," *The Nash Memorial Lecture, The Thirty-First Lecture* (Campion College at the University of Regina, 2010): "There is a whole and long process of moving out of closed myths. It is called conversion. In that process we move from one story to another" (4–5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> GC 36, d. 1, n. 18; in Jesuit Life & Mission Today [2017], 21.

purposefully those means—or spiritual practices—that unite us more fully with God. And we have seen how we could appropriate more fully the gift of the *Exercises* and the *Constitutions*. Can these insights inspire coordinated action? Is there a way forward beyond responding individually to the challenge that GC 36 articulated?

I propose that two initiatives would be of help. First, it will be important that superiors retain a sense of urgency with regard to understanding Ignatius' vision of how Jesuits are transformed, especially during the years of formation. Jesuits tend to have a vivid sense of the urgencies of the various apostolic "frontiers." But as Ignatius explains in the preamble to the *Constitutions*, it is important to see formation as the first and most important response to these needs. Ignatius clarifies that, while in theory, or "in the order of consideration," corporate apostolic goals enjoy preference, in practice ("in the order of execution") those goals can be reached by tending to the formation of "the individual members."<sup>133</sup>

In this sense, Ignatian formation is a key frontier *ad intra*. Jesuits serving on this frontier are called to move beyond the safe haven of the world of the Spiritual Exercises. To be sure, the revitalization of Ignatian spirituality, which has focused almost exclusively on the *Spiritual Exercises*, has brought about much joy and inspiration over the past fifty years. It has helped countless Jesuits and others to admire the mysterious depths of the divine presence in and around them. But now the Society is called to grow in wisdom with regard to how to provide more pertinent support to its members after the Exercises are over.

This is why my second suggestion is to invite novice masters and other formators to share best practices for appropriating both the small details and the greater Ignatian vision entailed in the *Constitutions*. I believe that formators would find it a rewarding exercise and a meaningful means of permanent formation. But I also believe that the Society as a whole would benefit, and the impact would be greater than the sum of particular insights. The reason I am saying this is that one finds a parallel here with the understanding of the *Exercises*. Unbelievable as it might

<sup>133</sup> Const. 135; ed. Padberg, 56.

seem to us today, the *Exercises* did not always enjoy its current importance in Jesuit life. Consider, for example, this report dated ca. 1587:

> In some places the practice of giving the Exercises is extremely rare. Where it has been kept up, the results have diminished. This type of spiritual instrument, which did so much good at the beginning of the Society, has become less effective and less fruitful because of our own men's lack of skill in handling it. How many of our men are able to give an account of these Exercises? Most do not even have a nodding acquaintance with the rules or Annotations. [... Those not formed by the Exercises] approach the ministry with unwashed hands, so to speak.<sup>134</sup>

The very first general congregation already noticed that Jesuits needed support in keeping Ignatius' spiritual heritage alive. The congregation therefore decided to mandate the composition of directories on the Spiritual Exercises.<sup>135</sup> Consequently, in the following decades, several Jesuit who were considered the best in directing the Exercises shared their reflections on how the Ignatian text could be used fruitfully. Their experience and skill proved to be the indispensable background for an insightful understanding of the Ignatian text. It is true that the directories they had produced did not help their contemporaries immediately, but languished in archives for centuries. But in the middle of the twentieth century, when groups of Jesuits became dissatisfied with then-ubiquitous preached retreats, the directories became real eye-openers. Encouraged by the directories and relying on their experience of helping others, Jesuits engaged in attentively reading the Ignatian text once again, and shared their insights with each other. Soon they became the pioneers of what we know today as the individually given Exercises. Their reflections on the details of the text, seemingly negligible in themselves, have added up to become something much greater. To this day, the work of these companions provides the core of the spiritual wisdom that we call today Ignatian spirituality.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Palmer, On Giving the Spiritual Exercises, 239.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> GC 1, d. 107; For Matters of Greater Moment: The First Thirty General Congregations, trans. and ed. John W. Padberg, SJ; Martin D. O'Keefe, SJ; John L. McCarthy, SJ (St. Louis: IJS, 1994), 97.

GC 34 expressed, and GC 36 repeated, that the Constitutions is as worthy of trust as the Exercises. But as Fr. Diego Laínez (1512–1565) hints, that trust is based on an ability to recognize that the text remains relevant for the spiritual lives of Jesuits: "in [the *Constitutions*], it seems to me, he [Ignatius] left us a great treasure, because it contains a very holy and prudent policy, and a quite sufficient one at that, as whoever wishes to live according to it will become a very great servant of God Our Lord."<sup>136</sup> This is why I related the two stories about my experiences as novice master. They show that, with God's grace, demonstrating the daily relevance of the Constitutions for Jesuits is not as difficult as one might think. Formators can help novices to apply the text to the actual practice of everyday life in community, and they themselves can develop the same fine sense for detail that they value so much when directing the Spiritual Exercises. I believe that many more similar stories will need to be shared in order to diminish a sense of alienation that many Jesuits, including formators, still experience when faced with the text of the *Constitutions*.

Good practices and insights can be shared in many ways: at formators' meetings, through publications or by way of new means of communication. What is important is that contributions *are* shared and become accessible to others, and consequently corporate wisdom can develop. As in most other areas of research, scientific, social or technological alike, the complexity of issues is such that progress tends to depend on shared efforts rather than individual achievements. Not all formators have the time or talent to write articles, but most have stories of how the *Constitutions* were fruitful in their ministry. Prizing these stories in some attractive way would realize the *Constitutions* as the true "wisdom document" that Jesuits already know it to be.<sup>137</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> *MHSI Epistolae et Acta Patris Jacobi Lainii*, 8 vols. (Madrid, 1912–1917), I: 636; trans. Barton T. Geger, SJ, "Ten Things That Saint Ignatius Never Said or Did," *SSJ* 50, no. 1 (2018): 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Howard J. Gray, SJ, "What Kind of Document?" *The Way Supplement* 61 (1988): 22. For an example of this sort regarding the *Exercises*, see Michael Ivens, SJ, *Understanding the Spiritual Exercises: Text and Commentary*—A Handbook for Retreat Directors (Leominster, Herefordshire: Gracewing, 1998).

### Editor:

Thank you for your article "Spiritual Consolation and the Second Time of Election" (Winter 2018). While it was published last winter, I have only now read, re-read, and taken time to reflect on it. I am writing in appreciation and also to ask for some clarification.

I am not a scholar of Ignatian spirituality but a practitioner. (I am a spiritual director at Sacred Heart Jesuit Retreat House in Colorado.) So, as I read Fr. McDermott's article, I was imagining what it would look like for me to use his insights concretely as I sit with someone seeking to discern.

I find Fr. McDermott's argument very clear and convincing, and all the more because it accords with Fr. Jules Toner's reading. I find Fr. Toner to be the most articulate and authoritative commentator on discernment. But Fr. McDermott's article raises this question in me: is he saying that for a second time of election to take place, persons cannot themselves bring the possible course of action to God, and that it can only come from God (the person has to be "spontaneously drawn" to it) within or outside of a time of spiritual consolation? If that is what he is saying, then it puzzles me, because it seems to imply that persons have to ignore the choices before them when going to prayer, or even resist showing them to God. Such options make no sense to me, and so I doubt that this is what Fr. McDermott means.

My puzzlement sent me back to Fr. Toner, and finally to page 154 in his Discerning God's Will. There, he is writing about paragraph 21 in Ignatius's autograph directory, where Ignatius writes, concerning a time of election, about offering one side of a choice to God on one day, and the other on another day, etc. Toner then writes in a footnote, "In context, then, paragraph [21] seems to mean that the offering is to be made without regard for the discerner's affective state with a hope that, as the day of prayer goes on, consolations with impulse toward the offered alternative will be given by God if the offered alternative is what he wills.... The most reasonable interpretation, therefore, is that the greater sign of God's will can be either greater second-time experiences or stronger third-time reasons—or both, when the two modes are combined."

Reading Toner, I would conclude that people can bring possible courses of action to God and then wait to see if they are spontaneously drawn to one of them in the experience of authentic spiritual consolation. If that is true, have they not begun the discernment process with the possibility of authentic spiritual consolation occurring afterward, what Fr. McDermott says the Group Two authors erroneously place within the category of a second-time election?

Perhaps my question boils down to this: what to Fr. McDermott's mind constitutes the point at which "a person begins to discern a possible course of action"?

I hope what I've written makes sense. Thank you once again for your article and for taking the time to read my email. I will be glad to receive Fr. McDermott's response when and if he is able to reply.

> Paula Sapienza Sacred Heart Retreat House Sedalia, Colorado

Editor:

I am grateful for Ms. Sapienza's thoughtful query. Authors are always delighted when someone reads their material as well as she did. Ms. Sapienza is spot on. It is fine if someone is considering a possible course of action and then goes to God and asks God to bring about within him or her a spontaneous impulse (a "being drawn") to that course of action, with the impulse or inclination proceeding out of authentic spiritual consolation as from a root. It can also be that God gives the spontaneous inclination and connected spiritual consolation without persons having asked for it.

This is also what someone does when he or she asks God to confirm a tentative decision by means of second-time evidence.

My issue with the authors I criticized was that they seemed to be saying that, if a person is considering a possible course of action (proposing it to himself or herself) and then spiritual consolation arises while, or after, he or she is doing the considering, then that person can take the consolation to be evidence that what he or she was considering is God's will. The aforementioned authors leave out the spontaneous impulse, or the "being drawn," that Ignatius mentions. What they suggest can happen offers no information about the connection between the inclination and the spiritual consolation, which is crucial.

47

For Ignatius, my actively considering something needs no discernment as to its origin: I am the origin. It is spontaneous arising volitions or inclinations that require discernment, and so need evidence as to their origin, to determine whether they are from God, or from the evil spirit, or from me. For Ignatius, in the latter case (viz., from me), there will be no spiritual evidence given.

> Brian O. McDermott (MAR) Georgetown University Washington, DC

### Past Issues of Studies in the Spirituality of Jesuits

- 1/1 John R. Sheets, *A Profile of the Contemporary Jesuit: His Challenges and Opportunities* (Sep 1969).
- 1/2 George E. Ganss, The Authentic Spiritual Exercises of St. Ignatius: Some Facts of History and Terminology Basic to Their Functional Efficacy Today (Nov 1969).
- 2/1 William J. Burke, *Institution and Person* (Feb 1970).
- 2/2 John Carroll Futrell, *Ignatian Discernment* (Apr 1970).
- 2/3 Bernard J. F. Lonergan, *The Response of the Jesuit, as Priest and Apostle, in the Modern World* (Sep 1970).
- 3/1 John H. Wright, *The Grace of Our Founder and the Grace of Our Vocation* (Feb 1971).
- 3/2 Vincent J. O'Flaherty, Some Reflections on Jesuit Commitment (Apr 1971).
- 3/3 Thomas E. Clarke, Jesuit Commitment—Fraternal Covenant?; John C. Haughey, Another Perspective on Religious Commitment (Jun 1971).
- 3/4 Jules J. Toner, A Method for Communal Discernment of God's Will (Sep 1971).
- 3/5 John R. Sheets, Toward a Theology of the Religious Life: A Sketch, with Particular Reference to the Society of Jesus (Nov 1971).
- 4/1 David B. Knight, Saint Ignatius' Ideal of Poverty (Jan 1972).
- 4/2 John R. Sheets, William W. Meissner, William J. Burke, Thomas E. Clarke, and John H. Wright, *Two Discussions: I. On Spiritual Direction [and] II. On Leadership and Authority* (Mar 1972).
- 4/3 Ladislas Orsy, Some Questions about the Purpose and Scope of the General Congregation (Jun 1972).
- 4/4 George E. Ganss, John H. Wright, John W. O'Malley, Leo J. O'Donovan, and Avery Dulles, *On Continuity and Change: A Symposium* (Oct 1972).
- 4/5 John Carroll Futrell, Communal Discernment: Reflections on Experience (Nov 1972).
- 5/1–5/2 Vincent J. O'Flaherty, *Renewal: Call and Response* (Jan and Mar 1973).
  - 5/3 Pedro Arrupe, "Art and the Spirit of the Society of Jesus"; Clement J. McNaspy, "Art in Jesuit Life," in *The Place of Art in Jesuit Life* (Apr 1973).
    - 5/4 John C. Haughey, *The Pentecostal Thing and Jesuits* (Jun 1973).
    - 5/5 Ladislas Orsy, *Toward a Theological Evaluation of Communal Discernment* (Oct 1973).
- 6/1–6/2 John W. Padberg, *The General Congregations of the Society of Jesus: A Brief Survey of Their History* (Jan and Mar 1974).
  - 6/3 David B. Knight, Joy and Judgment in Religious Obedience (Apr 1974).
  - 6/4 Jules J. Toner, *The Deliberation That Started the Jesuits: A Commentario on the Deliberatio primorum Patrum, Newly Translated, with a Historical Introduction* (Jun 1974).
  - 6/5 Robert L. Schmitt, *The Christ-Experience and Relationship Fostered in the Spiritual Exercises of St. Ignatius of Loyola* (Oct 1974).
  - 7/1 John H. Wright, George E. Ganss, and Ladislas Orsy, On Thinking with the Church Today (Jan 1975).
  - 7/2 George E. Ganss, *The Christian Life Communities as Sprung from the Sodalities of Our Lady;* Miss José Gsell and Sister Françoise Vandermeersch, A *Specimen Copy of* Communications *from the International Service in Ignatian Spirituality, Rome* (Mar 1975).

- 7/3 William J. Connolly, Contemporary Spiritual Direction—Scope and Principles: An Introductory Essay (Jun 1975).
- 7/4 Thomas E. Clarke, Ignatian Spirituality and Societal Consciousness; Ladislas Orsy, Faith and Justice: Some Reflections (Sep 1975).
- 7/5 Michael J. Buckley, The Confirmation of a Promise: A Letter to George Ganss; John W. Padberg, Continuity and Change in General Congregation XXXII (Nov 1975).
- 8/1 Charles E. O'Neill, Acatamiento: *Ignatian Reverence in History and in Contemporary Culture* (Jan 1976).
- 8/2–8/3 Horacio de la Costa, "A More Authentic Poverty"; Edward F. Sheridan, "The Decree on Poverty," in On Becoming Poor: A Symposium on Evangelical Poverty, with discussions by Michael J. Buckley, William J. Connolly, David L. Fleming, George E. Ganss, Robert F. Harvanek, Daniel F. X. Meenan, Charles E. O'Neill, and Ladislas Orsy (Mar and May 1976).
  - 8/4 Robert L. Faricy, Jesuit Community: Community of Prayer (Oct 1976).
  - 8/5 Michael J. Buckley, *Jesuit Priesthood: Its Meaning and Commitments* (Dec 1976).
- 9/1–9/2 Joseph M. Becker, "Section I: The Statistics and a Tentative Analysis"; Ladislas Orsy, Robert F. Harvanek, James J. Gill, David L. Fleming, and William J. Connolly, "Section II: Other Reactions and Explanations from Different Backgrounds," in *Changes in U.S. Jesuit Membership*, 1958–1975: A Symposium (Jan and Mar 1977).
  - 9/3 Robert F. Harvanek, *The Reluctance to Admit Sin* (May 1977).
  - 9/4 Bill Connolly, "A Letter on the Problematic, To Phil Land," and "A Reply to Phil Land: Afterthoughts"; Phil Land, "A Reply about the Problematic," in *Jesuit Spiritualities and the Struggle for Social Justice* (Sep 1977).
  - 9/5 James J. Gill, A Jesuit's Account of Conscience—For Personal and Organizational Effectiveness (Nov 1977).
  - 10/1 Alfred C. Kammer, "Burn-Out": Contemporary Dilemma for the Jesuit Social Activist; Richard L. Smith, Francisco Ornelas, and Noel Barré, Other Viewpoints (Jan 1978).
- 10/2–10/3 William A. Barry, Madeline Birmingham, William J. Connolly, Robert J. Fahey, Virginia Sullivan Finn, and James J. Gill, Affectivity and Sexuality: Their Relationship to the Spiritual and Apostolic Life of Jesuits Comments on Three Experiences (Mar and May 1978).
  - 10/4 Robert F. Harvanek, The Status of Obedience in the Society of Jesus; Philip S. Land, Reactions to the Connolly-Land Letters on Faith and Justice: A Digest (Sep 1978).
  - 10/5 John W. Padberg, Personal Experience and the Spiritual Exercises: The Example of Saint Ignatius (Nov 1978).
  - 11/1 Thomas H. Clancy, Feeling Bad about Feeling Good (Jan 1979).
  - 11/2 Dominic Maruca, Our Personal Witness as a Power toward Evangelizing Our Culture (Mar 1979).
  - 11/3 J. Leo Klein, American Jesuits and the Liturgy (May 1979).
  - 11/4 Michael J. Buckley, Mission in Companionship: Of Jesuit Community and Communion (Sep 1979).
  - 11/5 Joseph F. Conwell, *The Kamikaze Factor: Choosing Jesuit Ministries* (Nov 1979).
  - 12/1 Thomas H. Clancy, ed., *Veteran Witnesses: Their Experience of Jesuit Life* [reflections of fifteen Jesuits] (Jan 1980).

- 12/2 Peter J. Henriot, Joseph A. Appleyard, and J. Leo Klein, *Living Together in Mission: A Symposium on Small Apostolic Communities* (Mar 1980).
- 12/3 Joseph F. Conwell, Living and Dying in the Society of Jesus or Endeavoring to Imitate Angelic Purity (May 1980).
- 12/4–12/5 J. Peter Schineller, *The Newer Approaches to Christology and Their Use in the Spiritual Exercises* (Sep and Nov 1980).
  - 13/1 Simon Peter [pseudonym], Alcoholism and Jesuit Life: An Individual and Community Illness (Jan 1981).
  - 13/2 Paul Begheyn, A Bibliography on St. Ignatius' Spiritual Exercises: A Working Tool for American Students (Mar 1981).
  - 13/3 George E. Ganss, Toward Understanding the Jesuit Brothers' Vocation, Especially as Described in the Papal and Jesuit Documents (May 1981).
  - 13/4 James W. Reites, St. Ignatius of Loyola and the Jews (Sep 1981).
  - 13/5 David J. O'Brien, *The Jesuits and Catholic Higher Education* (Nov 1981).
  - 14/1 John W. O'Malley, The Jesuits, St. Ignatius, and the Counter Reformation: Some Recent Studies and Their Implications for Today (Jan 1982).
  - 14/2 Avery Dulles, Saint Ignatius and the Jesuit Theological Tradition (Mar 1982).
  - 14/3 Paul V. Robb, *Conversion as a Human Experience* (May 1982).
  - 14/4 Howard J. Gray, *An Experience in Ignatian Government: Letters to a New Rector* (Sep 1982).
  - 14/5 Francisco Ivern, *The Future of Faith and Justice: A Critical Review of Decree Four* (Nov 1982).
  - 15/1 John W. O'Malley, The Fourth Vow in Its Ignatian Context: A Historical Study (Jan 1983).
  - 15/2 Francis A. Sullivan and Robert L. Faricy, *On Making the Spiritual Exercises for the Renewal of Jesuit Charisms* (Mar 1983).
- 15/3–15/4 John W. Padberg, *The Society True to Itself: A Brief History of the 32nd General Congregation of the Society of Jesus (December 2, 1974–March 7, 1975)* (May and Sep 1983).
- 15/5–16/1 Joseph A. Tetlow, *The Jesuits' Mission in Higher Education: Perspectives & Contexts* (Nov 1983 and Jan 1984).
  - 16/2 John W. O'Malley, To Travel to Any Part of the World: Jerónimo Nadal and the Jesuit Vocation (Mar 1984).
  - 16/3 Daniel J. O'Hanlon, Integration of Christian Practices: A Western Christian Looks East (May 1984).
  - 16/4 Gregory I. Carlson, "A Faith Lived Out of Doors": Ongoing Formation of Jesuits Today (Sep 1984).
  - 16/5 E. Edward Kinerk, *Eliciting Great Desires: Their place in the Spirituality of the Society of Jesus* (Nov 1984).
  - 17/1 William C. Spohn, St. Paul on Apostolic Celibacy and the Body of Christ (Jan 1985).
  - 17/2 Brian E. Daley, "In Ten Thousand Places": Christian Universality and the Jesuit Mission (Mar 1985).
  - 17/3 Joseph A. Tetlow, A Dialogue on the Sexual Maturing of Celibates (May 1985).
  - 17/4 William C. Spohn, John A. Coleman, Thomas E. Clarke, and Peter J. Henriot, *Jesuits and Peacemaking: A Symposium* (Sep 1985).
  - 17/5 E. Edward Kinerk, When Jesuits Pray: A Perspective on the Prayer of Apostolic Persons (Nov 1985).
  - 18/1 Donald L. Gelpi, *The Converting Jesuit* (Jan 1986).

- 18/2 Charles J. Beirne, Compass and Catalyst: An Essay on the Ministry of Administration (Mar 1986).
- 18/3 Richard A. McCormick, *Bishops as Teachers and Jesuits as Listeners* (May 1986).
- 18/4 Brian O. McDermott, *With Him, In Him: Graces of the Spiritual Exercises* (Sep 1986).
- 18/5 Joseph A. Tetlow, *The Transformation of Jesuit Poverty* (Nov 1986).
- 19/1 John M. Staudenmaier, United States Technology and Adult Commitment (Jan 1987).
- 19/2 J. A. Appleyard, *The Languages We Use: Talking about Religious Experience* (Mar 1987).
- 19/3 J. William Harmless and Donald L. Gelpi, *Priesthood Today and the Jesuit Vocation* (May 1987).
- 19/4 Roger Haight, Foundational Issues in Jesuit Spirituality (Sep 1987).
- 19/5 Philip Endean, Who Do You Say Ignatius Is? Jesuit Fundamentalism and Beyond (Nov 1987).
- 20/1 Dean Brackley, Downward Mobility: Social Implications of St Ignatius's Two Standards (Jan 1988).
- 20/2 John W. Padberg, *How We Live Where We Live* (Mar 1988).
- 20/3 James M. Hayes, John W. Padberg, and John M. Staudenmaier, *Symbols, Devotions, and Jesuits* (May 1988).
- 20/4 Arthur F. McGovern, Jesuit Education and Jesuit Spirituality (Sep 1988).
- 20/5 William A. Barry, Jesuit Formation Today: An Invitation to Dialogue and Involvement (Nov 1988).
- 21/1 George B. Wilson, Where Do We Belong? United States Jesuits and Their Memberships (Jan 1989).
- 21/2 Adrien Demoustier, "The First Companions and the Poor"; Jean-Yves Calvez, "The Preferential Option for the Poor: Where Does It Come From For Us?", in *The Disturbing Subject: The Option for the Poor*, trans. Edward F. Sheridan; includes short reflections by Dan Weber, James K. Voiss, Michael L. Cook, Jack Morris, James E. Royce, Phil Boroughs, J. D. Whitney, Kevin Connell, and Chuck Schmitz (Mar 1989).
- 21/3 Paul A. Soukup, Jesuit Response to the Communication Revolution (May 1989).
- 21/4 Joseph A. Tetlow, *The Fundamentum: Creation in the Principle and Foundation* (Sep 1989).
- 21/5 Past and Present Seminar Members, *Jesuits Praying: Personal Reflections* (Nov 1989).
- 22/1 L. Patrick Carroll, The Spiritual Exercises in Everyday Life: A Practical Implementation (Jan 1990).
- 22/2 Joseph A. Bracken, Jesuit Spirituality from a Process Prospective (Mar 1990).
- 22/3 John R. Shepherd with Paul A. Soukup, *Fire for a Weekend: An Experience of the Spiritual Exercises* (May 1990).
- 22/4 Michael J. O'Sullivan, Trust Your Feelings, but Use Your Head: Discernment and the Psychology of Decision Making (Sep 1990).
- 22/5 John A. Coleman, A Company of Critics: Jesuits and the Intellectual Life (Nov 1990).
- 23/1 Frank J. Houdek, The Road Too Often Traveled: Formation—"Developing the Apostolic Body of the Society" (Jan 1991).
- 23/2 James J. DiGiacomo, *Ministering to the Young* (Mar 1991).

- 23/3 Paul Begheyn and Kenneth Bogart, A Bibliography on St. Ignatius's Spiritual Exercises (May 1991).
- 23/4 Charles M. Shelton, *Reflections on the Mental Health of Jesuits* (Sep 1991).
- 23/5 David S. Toolan, "Nature Is a Heraclitean Fire": Reflections on Cosmology in an Ecological Age (Nov 1991).
- 24/1 Frank J. Houdek, Jesuit Prayer and Jesuit Ministry: Context and Possibilities (Jan 1992).
- 24/2 Thomas H. Smolich, *Testing the Water: Jesuits Accompanying the Poor* (Mar 1992).
- 24/3 David J. Hassel, Jesus Christ Changing Yesterday, Today, and Forever (May 1992).
- 24/4 Charles M. Shelton, Toward Healthy Jesuit Community Living: Some Psychological Reflections (Sep 1992).
- 24/5 Michael L. Cook, Jesus' Parables and the Faith That Does Justice (Nov 1992).
- 25/1 Thomas H. Clancy, Saint Ignatius as Fund-Raiser (Jan 1993).
- 25/2 John R. Donahue, What Does the Lord Require?: A Bibliographical Essay on the Bible and Social Justice (Mar 1993).
- 25/3 John W. Padberg, Ignatius, the Popes, and Realistic Reverence (May 1993).
- 25/4 Thomas H. Stahel, Toward General Congregation 34: A History "from Below" of GC 31, GC 32, and GC 33 (Sep 1993).
- 25/5 John F. Baldovin, Christian Liturgy: An Annotated Bibliography for Jesuits (Nov 1993).
- 26/1 Joseph A. Tetlow, *The Most Postmodern Prayer: American Jesuit Identity and the Examen of Conscience, 1920–1990 (Jan 1994).*
- 26/2 Séamus Murphy, *The Many Ways of Justice* (Mar 1994).
- 26/3 John M. Staudenmaier, *To Fall in Love with the World: Individualism and Self-Transcendence in American Life* (May 1994).
- 26/4 John B. Foley, Stepping into the River: Reflections on the Vows (Sep 1994).
- 26/5 Thomas M. Landy, *Myths That Shape Us: Jesuit Beliefs about the Value of Institutions* (Nov 1994).
- 27/1 Brian E. Daley, "To Be More like Christ": The Background and Implications of "Three Kinds of Humility" (Jan 1995).
- 27/2 Edward W. Schmidt, Portraits and Landscapes: Scenes from Our Common Life (Mar 1995).
- 27/3 Gerard L. Stockhausen, "I'd Love to, but I Don't Have the Time": Jesuits and Leisure (May 1995).
- 27/4 George M. Anderson, Jesuits in Jail, Ignatius to the Present (Sep 1995).
- 27/5 Charles M. Shelton, Friendship in Jesuit Life: The Joys, the Struggles, the Possibilities (Nov 1995).
- 28/1 Paul Begheyn, *Bibliography on the History of the Jesuits: Publications in English, 1900–1993 (Jan 1996).*
- 28/2 Joseph Veale, Saint Ignatius Speaks about "Ignatian Prayer" (Mar 1996).
- 28/3 Francis X. Clooney, In Ten Thousand Places, in Every Blade of Grass: Uneventful but True Confessions about Finding God in India, and Here Too (May 1996).
- 28/4 Carl F. Starkloff, As Different as Night and Day: Ignatius's Presupposition and Our Way of Conversing across Cultures (Sep 1996).
- 28/5 Edward F. Beckett, Listening to Our History: Inculturation and Jesuit Slaveholding (Nov 1996).

- 29/1 Dennis Hamm, Preaching Biblical Justice: To Nurture the Faith That Does It (Jan 1997).
- 29/2 John W. Padberg, The Three Forgotten Founders of the Society of Jesus: Paschase Broët (1500–1652), Jean Codure (1508–1541), Claude Jay (1504–1552) (Mar 1997).
- 29/3 Peter D. Byrne, Jesuits and Parish Ministry (May 1997).
- 29/4 James F. Keenan, Are Informationes Ethical? (Sep 1997).
- 29/5 Ernest C. Ferlita, The Road to Bethlehem—Is it Level or Winding?: The Use of the Imagination in the Spiritual Exercises (Nov 1997).
- 30/1 Paul Shore, The "Vita Christi" of Ludolph of Saxony and Its Influence on the Spiritual Exercises of Ignatius of Loyola (Jan 1998).
- 30/2 Carl F. Starkloff, "I'm No Theologian, but . . . (or so . . . )?": The Role of Theology in the Life and Ministry of Jesuits (Mar 1998).
- 30/3 James S. Torrens, The Word That Clamors: Jesuit Poetry That Reflects the Spiritual Exercises (May 1998).
- 30/4 Clement J. Petrik, Being Sent: A Personal Reflection on Jesuit Governance in Changing Times (Sep 1998).
- 30/5 Charles J. Jackson, One and the Same Vocation: The Jesuit Brother, 1957 to the Present—A Critical Analysis (Nov 1998).
- 31/1 Richard J. Clifford, *Scripture and the Exercises: Moving from the Gospels and Psalms to Exodus and Proverbs* (Jan 1999).
- 31/2 Timothy E. Toohig, *Physics Research: A Search for God* (Mar 1999).
- 31/3 Gerald M. Fagin, *Fidelity in the Church*—*Then and Now* (May 1999).
- 31/4 J. Peter Schineller, *The Pilgrim Journey of Ignatius: From Soldier to Laborer in the Lord's Vineyard and Its Implications for Apostolic Lay Spirituality* (Sep 1999).
- 31/5 Lisa Fullam, Juana, SJ: The Past (and Future) Status of Women in the Society of Jesus (Nov 1999).
- 32/1 John P. Langan, The Good of Obedience in a Culture of Autonomy (Jan 2000).
- 32/2 Richard A. Blake, *Listen with Your Eyes: Interpreting Images in the Spiritual Exercises* (Mar 2000) [misnumbered on the front cover as "31/2."].
- 32/3 Charles M. Shelton, When a Jesuit Counsels Others: Some Practical Guidelines (May 2000).
- 32/4 William A. Barry, Past, Present, and Future: A Jubilarian's Reflections on Jesuit Spirituality (Sep 2000).
- 32/5 Carl F. Starkloff, Pilgrimage Re-envisioned: Mission and Culture in the Last Five General Congregations (Nov 2000).
- 33/1 Peter-Hans Kolvenbach, "The Service of Faith and the Promotion of Justice in American Jesuit Higher Education," in *Faith, Justice, and American Jesuit Higher Education: Readings from the Formula of the Institute, the Constitutions, the Complementary Norms, GC 32, Pedro Arrupe, and GC 34;* and an address by Peter-Hans Kolvenbach (Jan 2001).
- 33/2 James F. Keenan, Unexpected Consequences: A Jesuit and Puritan Book, Robert Persons's Christian Directory, and Its Relevance for Jesuit Spirituality Today (Mar 2001).
- 33/3 Pedro Arrupe, *The Trinitarian Inspiration of the Ignatian Charism* (May 2001).
- 33/4 Joseph Veale, Saint Ignatius Asks, "Are You Sure You Know Who I Am?" (Sep 2001).

William A. Barry and James F. Keenan, eds., How Multicultural Are We? 33/5 Six Stories, by Claudio M. Burgaleta, Gregory C. Chisholm, Eduardo C. Fernandez, Gerdenio M. Manuel, J-Glenn Murray, and Hung T. Pham (Nov 2001). 34/1 Richard A. Blake, City of the Living God: The Urban Roots of the Spiritual Exercises (Jan 2002). 34/2 Francis X. Clooney, A Charism for Dialogue: Advice from the Early Jesuit Missionaries in Our World of Religious Pluralism (Mar 2002). William Rehg, Christian Mindfulness: A Path to Finding God in All Things 34/3 (May 2002). 34/4 Dean Brackley, Expanding the Shrunken Soul: False Humility, Ressentiment, and Magnanimity (Sep 2002). 34/5 Robert Bireley, The Jesuits and Politics in Time of War: A Self-Appraisal (Nov 2002). 35/1 William A. Barry, Jesuit Spirituality for the Whole of Life (Jan 2003). 35/2 V. Rev. John Baptist Janssens, Instruction and Ordinance Concerning the Training of Ours in the Sacred Liturgy, with introduction by Lawrence J. Madden (Mar 2003). Douglas Marcouiller, Archbishop with an Attitude: Oscar Romero's Sentir 35/3 con la Iglesia (May 2003). Ronald Modras, A Jesuit in the Crucible: Friedrich Spee and the Witchcraft 35/4 Hysteria in Seventeenth-Century Germany (Sep 2003). 35/5 Thomas M. Lucas, Virtual Vessels, Mystical Signs: Contemplating Mary's Images in the Jesuit Tradition (Nov 2003). 36/1 Thomas P. Rausch, Christian Life Communities for Jesuit University Students? (Spring 2004). James Bernauer, The Holocaust and the Search for Forgiveness: An Invitation 36/2 to the Society of Jesus? (Summer 2004). David E. Nantais, "Whatever!" Is Not Ignatian Indifference: Jesuits and the 36/3 Ministry to Young Adults (Fall 2004). János Lukács, The Incarnational Dynamic of the Constitutions (Winter 36/4 2004). 37/1 Dennis C. Smolarski, Jesuits on the Moon: Seeking God in All Things . . . Even Mathematics! (Spring 2005). Peter McDonough, Clenched Fist or Open Hands? Five Jesuit Perspectives on 37/2 Pluralism (Summer 2005). James S. Torrens, Tuskegee Years: What Father Arrupe Got Me Into (Fall 37/3 2005). 37/4 Kevin O'Brien, Consolation in Action: The Jesuit Refugee Service and the Ministry of Accompaniment (Winter 2005). 38/1 Peter Schineller, In Their Own Words: Ignatius, Xavier, Favre and Our Way of Proceeding (Spring 2006). 38/2 Charles J. Jackson, Something That Happened to Me at Manresa: The Mystical Origin of the Ignatian Charism (Summer 2006). 38/3 William Reiser, Locating the Grace of the Fourth Week: A Theological Inquiry (Fall 2006). John W. O'Malley, Five Missions of the Jesuit Charism: Content and Method 38/4 (Winter 2006). 39/1 Gerald L. McKevitt, Italian Jesuits in Maryland: A Clash of Theological Cultures (Spring 2007).

- 39/2 Patrick M. Kelly, Loved into Freedom and Service: Lay Experiences of the *Exercises in Daily Life* (Summer 2007).
- 39/3 T. Frank Kennedy, *Music and the Jesuit Mission in the New World* (Autumn 2007).
- 39/4 William E. Creed, Jesuits and the Homeless: Companions on Life's Journey (Winter 2007).
- 40/1 Luce Giard, *The Jesuit College: A Center for Knowledge, Art and Faith 1548–* 1773 (Spring 2008).
- 40/2 Wilkie Au, Ignatian Service: Gratitude and Love in Action (Summer 2008).
- 40/3 Robert J. Kaslyn, *The Jesuit Ministry of Publishing: Overview of Guidelines and Praxis* (Autumn 2008).
- 40/4 William Rehg, The Value and Viability of the Jesuit Brothers' Vocation: An American Perspective (Winter 2008).
- 41/1 Markus Friedrich, *Governance in the Society of Jesus, 1540–1773: Its Methods, Critics, and Legacy Today* (Spring 2009).
- 41/2 Gerdenio Sonny Manuel, *Living Chastity: Psychosexual Well-Being in Jesuit Life* (Summer 2009).
- 41/3 Jeremy Clarke, Our Lady of China: Marian Devotion and the Jesuits (Autumn 2009).
- 41/4 Francis X. Hezel, A Life at the Edge of the World (Winter 2009).
- 42/1 Michael C. McCarthy, Thomas Massaro, Thomas Worcester, and Michael A. Zampelli, Four Stories of the Kolvenbach Generation (Spring 2010).
  42/2
- 42/2 Roger Haight, *Expanding the Spiritual Exercises* (Summer 2010).
- 42/3 Thomas M. Cohen, Jesuits and New Christians: The Contested Legacy of St. Ignatius (Autumn 2010).
- 42/4 R. Bentley Anderson, *Numa J. Rousseve Jr.: Creole, Catholic, and Jesuit* (Winter 2010).
- 43/1 Milton Walsh, "To Always Be Thinking Somehow about Jesus": The Prologue of Ludolph's Vita Christi (Spring 2011).
- 43/2 Michael C. McCarthy, "Let Me Love More Passionately": Religious Celibacy in a Secular Age (Summer 2011).
- 43/3 Gerald L. McKevitt, *The Gifts of Aging: Jesuit Elders in Their Own Words* (Autumn 2011).
- 43/4 John Gavin, "True Charity Begins Where Justice Ends": The Life and Teachings of St. Alberto Hurtado (Winter 2011).
- 44/1 Michael D. Barber, *Desolation and the Struggle for Justice* (Spring 2012).
- 44/2 Barton T. Geger, *The* First *First Companions: The Continuing Impact of the Men Who Left Ignatius* (Summer 2012).
- 44/3 Emanuele Colombo, "Even among Turks": Tirso González de Santalla (1624–1705) and Islam (Autumn 2012).
- 44/4 Thomas D. Stegman, "Run That You May Obtain the Prize": Using St. Paul as a Resource for the Spiritual Exercises (Winter 2012).
- 45/1 Hilmar M. Pabel, *Fear and Consolation: Peter Canisius and the Spirituality of Dying and Death* (Spring 2013).
- 45/2 Robert E. Scully, *The Suppression of the Society of Jesus: A Perfect Storm in the Age of the "Enlightenment"* (Summer 2013).
- 45/3 Jorge Mario Bergoglio, *Writings on Jesuit Spirituality I*, trans. Philip Endean (Autumn 2013).
- 45/4 Jorge Mario Bergoglio, *Writings on Jesuit Spirituality II*, trans. Philip Endean (Winter 2013).

- 46/1 Anthony J. Kuzniewski, "Our American Champions": The First American Generation of American Jesuit Leaders after the Restoration of the Society (Spring 2014).
- 46/2 Hung T. Pham, *Composing a Sacred Space: A Lesson from the* Cathechismus *of Alexandre de Rhodes* (Summer 2014).
- 46/3 Barton T. Geger, *Hidden Theology in the "Autobiography" of St. Ignatius* (Autumn 2014).
- 46/4 Nicholas Austin, *Mind and Heart: Towards an Ignatian Spirituality of Study* (Winter 2014).
- 47/1 John W. O'Malley, Jesuit Schools and the Humanities Yesterday and Today (Spring 2015).
- 47/2 Paul [L.] Mariani, *The Mystery and the Majesty of It: Jesuit Spirituality in the Poetry of Gerald Manley Hopkins* (Summer 2015).
- 47/3 Mark Lewis, Unfinished Business: The Spiritual Coadjutor in the Society of Jesus Today (Autumn 2015).
- 47/4 Francis X. Hezel, Let the Spirit Speak: Learning to Pray (Winter 2015).
- 48/1 Joseph A. Tetlow, *The Preached Weekend Retreat: A Relic or a Future?* (Spring 2016).
- 48/2 Hung T. Pham and Eduardo C. Fernández, *Pilgrims in Community at the Frontiers: A Contemplation on Jesuit Mission Today* (Summer 2016).
- 48/3 E. Edward Kinerk, Personal Encounters with Jesus Christ (Autumn 2016).
- 48/4 Barton T. Geger, *Bending the Knee to Baal? St. Ignatius on Jesuit Vocation Promotion* (Winter 2016).
- 49/1 William C. Woody, "So We Are Ambassadors for Christ": The Jesuit Ministry of Reconciliation (Spring 2017).
- 49/2 Henry J. Shea, *The Beloved Disciple and the* Spiritual Exercises (Summer 2017).
- 49/3 Members of General Congregation 36, *The Moment of GC 36 for Its Members* (Autumn 2017).
- 49/4 Richard J. Baumann, *Our Jesuit Constitutions: Cooperation as Union* (Winter 2017).
- 50/1 Barton T. Geger, Ten Things That St. Ignatius Never Said or Did (Spring 2018).
- 50/2 Ted Penton, Spiritual Care for the Poor: An Ignatian Response to Pope Francis's Challenge (Summer 2018).
- 50/3 William McCormick, "A Continual Sacrifice to the Glory of God": Ignatian Magnanimity as Cooperation with the Divine (Autumn 2018).
- 50/4 Brian O. McDermott, Spiritual Consolation and Its Role in the Second Time of Elction (Winter 2018).
- 51/1 James J. Conn, Jesuits and Eucharistic Concelebration; John F. Baldovin, Jesuits, the Ministerial Priesthood, and Eucharistic Concelebration (Spring 2019).
- 51/2 John W. O'Malley, *How We Were: Life in a Jesuit Novitiate, 1946–1948* (Summer 2019).
- 51/3 János Lukács, *To Be Changed as Deeply as We Would Hope: Revisiting the Novitiate* (Autumn 2019).

# **Subscription Information Effective January 2018**

All subscriptions are handled by the business office of STUDIES IN THE SPIRITUALITY OF JESUITS. Please do not contact the office of the Jesuit Conference of Canada and the United States.

#### The contact information for the business office is as follows:

Studies in the Spirituality of Jesuits	Tel: 314-781-6505
Modern Litho	Fax: 314-781-0551
5111 Southwest Avenue	Contact: Mark McCabe
St. Louis, MO 63110	Admin Asst. Georgette Grman

The Jesuit Conference provides a free annual subscription to all U.S. and Canadian Jesuits. All other subscribers should place orders by contacting the business office or by sending an email to mmccabe@modernlitho.com.

U.S. and Canadian Jesuits should NOT contact the business office about changes of address; the Jesuit Conference regularly updates the business office on these changes. If U.S. Jesuits are not receiving issues, they should contact their respective provinces to ensure that the latter have their correct addresses. However, all paid subscribers should notify the business office directly of address changes or send an email to mmccabe@modernlitho.com.

### **Subscription Fees**

Within the U.S. One year = \$22. Two years = \$40. Within Canada and Mexico. One year = \$30. Two years = \$52. All Other Locations. One year = \$34. Two years = \$60.

Makes checks payable to: *Jesuit Conference – Seminar on Jesuit Spirituality.* Payments required at time of ordering, and must be in U.S. currency only. Annual subscriptions run from Jan. 1 to Jan 1. All renewals are needed by Jan. 15.

#### **Back Issues**

A complete archive of previous issues is accessible on-line through the Boston College Library: https://ejournals.bc.edu/index.php/jesuit/issue/archive

More recent issues are also available through the website of the Jesuit Conference: http://jesuit.org/publications?C=journals&#publications

Hard copies of some back issues are available. Contact the general editor at JCUStudies@jesuits.org. Copies are \$6.00 each plus postage.

"Letters to the Editor," and all other questions or comments regarding the content of STUDIES or the submission of essays, should be sent to the general editor at:

Fr. Barton Geger, SJ, General Editor Institute of Advanced Jesuit Studies 140 Commonwealth Avenue Chestnut Hill, MA 02467 Office: 617-552-9097 Fax: 617-552-0811

E-mail: JCUStudies@jesuits.org

Jesuit Conference, Inc. 1016 16th St. NW Suite 400 Washington, DC 20036-5727

